WHAT MAKES INEQUALITIES LEGITIMATE? AN INTERNATIONAL COMPARISON

Martin Kreidl

SP 00:4 2000

This research paper was supported by grants No. 403/99/1128 by GA ČR.

© Sociologický ústav AV ČR

ISBN 80-85950-80-4

OBSAH

| Abstrakt | 5 |
|--|----|
| Abstract | 6 |
| Annotation | 7 |
| 1. Introduction | 9 |
| 2. Theoretical perspectives | 10 |
| 2.1. On development of attitudes to inequalities in capitalistic countries | 10 |
| 2.2. Individual, structure and anything else? | 11 |
| 2.3. Attitudes to inequalities in post-communist countries | 12 |
| 2.4. Determinants of attitudes to inequalities | 14 |
| 2.4.1. Underdog hypothesis | 14 |
| 2.4.2. Enlightenment effects | 16 |
| 2.4.3. Zeitgeist effect on attitudes to inequalities | 16 |
| 3. Analysis | 18 |
| 3.1. Data and variables | 18 |
| 3.2. Descriptive analysis and development of attitudes | 19 |
| 3.3. Factor structure | 21 |
| 3.4. What is beyond attitudes | 26 |
| 3.4.1. Wealth | 26 |
| 3.4.2. Poverty | 28 |
| 4. Conclusions | 35 |
| 5. References | 39 |
| Shrnutí | 46 |
| Summary | 47 |
| Zusammenfasung | 48 |
| | |

MEZINÁRODNÍ SROVNÁNÍ LEGITIMITY NEROVNOSTÍ: TEST ZÁKLADNÍCH HYPOTÉZ

Martin Kreidl

ABSTRAKT

V tomto textu je analyzována legitimita chudoby a bohatství v šesti zemích. V první části článku jsou prezentovány různé teorie ohledně percepce chudoby a bohatství. V sociologii dosud převládal přístup vycházející z teorie "dominantní a konkurenční stratifikační ideologie". Tato teorie předpovídá univerzální sociální přijetí individuálních vysvětlení nerovností zatímco strukturální vysvětlení nerovností jsou přijímána jen některými sociálními skupinami. Článek na základě předchozího výzkumu rozvíjí myšlenku, že je percepce chudoby a bohatství komplexnější. V datech z mezinárodního výzkumu "Sociální spravedlnost" analýza identifikuje tři základní přístupy k chudobě: chudobu zaslouženou, strukturální a osudovou. Zasloužená chudoba je způsobena negativními i individuálními charakteristikami jako jsou špatná morálka, opilství, nedostatečná snaha. Strukturální chudoba má být způsobována diskriminací, selháváním ekonomického systému a nerovnými příležitostmi. Fatalistická chudoba je způsobena smůlou a nedostatkem schopností a talentu. Rovněž percepce bohatství je strukturována podle tří faktorů: lidé rozlišují zasloužené bohatství, nezasloužené bohatství a bohatství vzniklé ze sociálního kapitálu. Zasloužené bohatství je připisováno tvrdé práci, schopnostem, talentu a štěstí. Nezasloužené bohatství je připisováno nepoctivosti a selhávání ekonomického systému. Poslední vnímanou příčinou bohatství může být sociální kapitál. tj. kontakty, známosti a nerovné příležitosti. V další části článku pracuji s teoriemi, které vysvětlují vznik různých názorů na původ chudoby a bohatství. Ukazuji, že legitimita nerovností závisí na individuální stratifikační zkušenosti, skupinové identifikaci, vzdělání a sociální atmosféře. V závěru jsou diskutovány silné a slabě stránky teorie dominantní stratifikační ideologie.

KEYWORDS

legitimita; chudoba a bohatství; dominantní ideologie; konkurenční normy; sociální transformace; mezinárodní srovnání;

WHAT MAKES INEQUALITIES LEGITIMATE? AN INTERNATIONAL COMPARISON

Martin Kreidl

ABSTRACT

This paper analyzes legitimacy of poverty and wealth in six countries. In the first part various theories about perceptions of poverty and wealth are presented. Most sociologists have been elaborating the theory of dominant and challenging stratification ideology so far. This theory predicts socially universal individual explanations of inequalities and socially specific structural explanations. Based on some previous research I argue, however, that the latent structure of perceptions of poverty and wealth is more complex. Using data from International Social Justice Project I found that people distinguish between merited, unmerited and fatalistic types of poverty. Merited poverty corresponds to what researchers usually call "individualistic explanation" (e.g. loose morals, a lack of effort), unmerited poverty is due to discrimination, failure of the economic system, and lack of equal opportunities (so called structural causes), and fatalistic explanation operates with bad luck and lack of ability and talents. Moreover, people structure their explanations of wealth along three factors too. Wealth can be merited, unmerited, or based on social capital. Positive individual explanation attributes wealth to hard work, ability and good luck. Unmerited wealth is a purely negative explanation (dishonesty and failure of the economic system) and social capital sees contacts, unequal opportunities and good luck as reasons of wealth. Further, I elaborate theories about determinants of perceptions of inequalities. I show how legitimacy of inequalities depends on individual stratification-related experience, group identification and membership, education and changing social atmosphere.

KEYWORDS

legitimacy; poverty and wealth; dominant ideology; challenging beliefs; social transformation; international comparison

INTERNATIONALER VERGLEICH DER GESETZMÄßIGKEIT DER UNGLEICHHEITEN: TEST DER GRUNDHYPOTHESEN

Martin Kreidl

ABSTRACT

In diesem Text wird die Gesetzmäßigkeit der Armut und des Reichtums in sechs Ländern analysiert. Im ersten Teil des Artikels werden verschiedene Theorien in Hinsicht Wahrnehmung von Armut und Reichtum präsentiert. In der Soziologie überwog bisher der aus der Theorie der "dominanten und konkurrierenden Stratifikationsideologie" ausgehende Zutritt. Diese Theorie sagt eine universelle Sozialaufnahme individueller Erläuterungen der Ungleichheiten voraus wohingegen die strukturelle Erläuterung der Ungleichheiten nur von einigen sozialer Gruppen aufgenommen wird. Der Artikel entwickelt auf Grund vorausgegangener Forschung den Gedanken, dass die Wahrnehmung der Armut und des Reichtums komplexer ist. In Daten der internationalen Forschung "Sozialer Gerechtigkeit" identifiziert die Analyse drei Grundzutritte zur Armut: verdiente, strukturelle sowie schicksalhafte Armut. Eine verdiente Armut wird durch negative und auch inidividuelle Charakteristiken verursacht wie durch schlechte Moral, Trunkenheit, nicht ausreichendes Streben. Die strukturelle Armut soll durch Diskriminierung, durch Versagen Wirtschaftssystems sowie ungleichen Gelegenheiten verursacht sein. Die fatalistische Armut wird durch Pech und Mangel an Fähigkeit und Talent verursacht. Die Wahrnehmung des Reichtums wird gleichfalls nach drei Faktoren strukturiert: die Menschen unterscheiden verdienten Reichtum, nicht verdienten Reichtum und aus sozialem Kapital entstanden Reichtum. Verdienter Reichtum wird harter Arbeit, Fähigkeit, Talent und Glück zugeschrieben. Unverdienter Reichtum wird der Unehrlichkeit sowie dem Versagen des Wirtschaftssystems zugeschrieben. Die letzte wahrgenommene Ursache von Reichtum kann soziales Kapital sein, d.h. Kontakte, Bekanntschaften sowie ungleiche Gelegenheiten. Im weiteren Teil des Artikels wird mit Theorien gearbeitet, die das Entstehen verschiedener Ansichten über den Ursprung von Armut und Reichtum erläutern. Sie zeigen, dass die Gesetzmäßigkeit der Ungleichheit von individuellen Stratifikationserfahrungen, Gruppenidentifikationen, Bildung und sozialer Atmosphäre abhängig ist. Zum Schluss werden starke und schwache Seiten der Theorie der dominanten Stratifikationsideologie diskutiert.

SCHLÜSSELWORTE

Gesetzmäßigkeit; Armut und Reichtum; dominante Ideologie; Konkurrenznormen; soziale Transformierung; internationaler Vergleich;

1. INTRODUCTION

Ever since people started contemplating the nature of human society, they pondered on inequalities between individuals. The common sense contemplation on stratification system involves two fundamental questions. First, people ask how the stratification system works. Second, they may ask how it should work (Form, Rytina 1961; Rytina, Form, Pease 1973; Matějů, Řeháková 1992; Kluegel, Smith 1986). On the most general level, the relationship between these two questions raises the issue of legitimacy of the inequality system. The system is perceived as legitimate only as long as answers to the above questions are identical.

This paper explores the ways in which people explain causes of economic inequalities, particularly poverty and wealth. Do they believe that wealth results from hard work and exceptional talents and effort, think that wealth follows from unequal opportunities and connections, or are convinced that wealth arises from dishonesty and failures of the economic system? Similarly, do they blame the poor for their poverty (insufficient individual effort, laziness and poor moral) rather than the society (discrimination, unequal opportunities and failure of the economic system)? Or do they think that their economic situation is a matter of good or bad luck, affected by coincidental circumstances one has no control over?

In this paper I would like to go beyond the mere description of attitudes. I intend to demonstrate to what extend are perceptions affected by stratification- related experience, educational enlightenment and changing social atmosphere. I want to ask what makes inequalities legitimate and what makes them illegitimate. Theories give different predictions regarding the social position of various ideologies and explanations of economic outcomes. According to the "dominant ideology thesis", individual explanations are supposed to be shared virtually by all members of the society. The same may be inferred from various socio-psychological theories. Approaches stemming from self-interest would on the other hand predict individualism to increase with higher social position. Similarly to individualism, structuralism is expected to be dependent upon social position as well. Some theorists even suggest that structuralism shall be affected by stratification variables more than individualism. The situation gets even more complicated taking into account post-communist societies.

Further I am going to compare stratification and other effects across countries. My comparison will focus mainly on the differences between western and post-socialist countries, since there are many good reasons to believe that attitudes will display significant variations. So far, little of the research on reactions to inequality has been comparative, the positive exception being the book by Kluegel, Mason and Wegener (1995) working with the data set from the first wave of the Social Justice Survey conducted in 1991. The comparative approach sheds new light on many old issues- I may for instance test hypotheses out of their original cultural and historical context. Moreover, completion of the second wave of the Social Justice Survey allows making intertemporal comparisons as well.

2. THEORETICAL PERSPECTIVES

2.1. ON DEVELOPMENT OF ATTITUDES TO INEQUALITIES IN CAPITALISTIC COUNTRIES

James Kluegel and Eliot Smith (1986) state three conditions affecting attitudes to inequality in the United States: dominant stratification ideology, social experience of the individual, and the changing social atmosphere of the past decades, i.e. rising social liberalism. These three factors may affect explanations of inequalities in different ways, frequently contradicting each other.

Dominant stratification ideology represents a stable, comprehensive system of opinions about the structure of opportunities, causes of inequalities and social justice. This ideology is presumably shared by all members of society. The principle of equal opportunities and belief in responsibility of each person for his or her social position are the fundamental elements of American dominant stratification ideology (Aronowitz 1997; Feagin 1975; Huber, Form 1973; Kluegel 1987; Kluegel, Smith 1982, 1983, 1986; Lee, Jones, Lewis 1990; Nilson 1981; Rytina, Form, Pease 1970). International comparisons reveal that other Western societies have shared (Mann 1970) and continue to share a similar structure of attitudes to inequalities (Kluegel et al. 1995; Kluegel, Matějů 1995).

Dominant stratification ideology supports legitimacy of inequalities. Some authors attribute its existence to the power of ruling class that controls means of both material and mental production (cf. Abercombie, Turner 1978; Abercombie, Hill, Turner 1980). During the socialization process, family, school, media, cultural and religious institutions become agents of the ruling class and ensure legitimacy of inequalities (Cheal 1979; Kluegel, Smith 1986; Mankoff 1970; Marx 1967). In compliance with the dominant ideology, wealth is perceived as a product of one's exceptional effort and talents while poverty is caused by a lack of the above.

Personal social experience. Dominant ideology enables to explain why is the stratification system perceived as legitimate even by the disadvantaged (cf. Della Fave 1974, 1986; Ritzman, Tomaskovic-Devey 1992). Scholars working within Marxist tradition often refer to "false consciousness" of the exploited classes. According to Marx, however, there is a possibility to overcome this "false consciousness" (Marx 1967). For instance a negative personal social experience may lead workers to reject the dominant ideology and a new, usually egalitarian ideology may replace it. Economic insecurity, uncertain job, unemployment, low wages, etc. indeed increase class consciousness and militant attitudes of workers and affect political attitudes and behavior (Kreidl, Vlachová 2000; Legget 1964; Street, Legget 1961; Večerník 1995; Zeitlin 1966). Under such circumstances there are two alternative explanations of economic outcomes and people are supposed to choose either the structural or individual one.

Dominant stratification hypothesis has been criticized from numerous perspectives. Abercombie and his colleagues (Abercombie, Turner 1978; Abercombie, Hall, Turner 1980) refuse to believe that the "dominant" ideology could indeed be so deeply rooted in the society. First they assert that there is a strong disagreement between social classes about the presumably dominant values. Second they find the elite effort to promote justification beliefs rather unsuccessful and claim that stability of the stratification

system is not, they say, based on indoctrination of disadvantaged classes by the elite's ideology.

Other authors claim that dominant stratification ideology does not have to and cannot be a result of the elite's influence on important socialization institutions because it is hard to imagine that the vast number of socialization institutions could be subject to absolute control. An elaboration of socio-psychological processes made by Kluegel and Smith (1986) also undermines the notion that the dominant ideology is an intentional product of social intervention of elites. Kluegel and Smith stated that "a number of processes at the social- psychological level operate directly to bring about or strengthen support for the dominant ideology". Thus it " may not be necessary to postulate its dissemination [...] by the elite who dominate important societal institutions" (Kluegel, Smith 1986: 25).

Dominant ideology involves acceptation of individual explanations of poverty and wealth and rejection of social ones. Challenging ideology turns the approach upside down: people should accept social explanations of inequalities while rejecting individual ones. The key question of the research on stratification system perceptions and social justice used to be "do people explain inequalities in individual or rather in structural terms?" Subsequent research however showed that many people had unclear or inconsistent opinions that correspond to neither of the ideologies (Kluegel, Smith 1986; Kluegel, Mason, Wegener 1995; Kreidl 1998; Lee, Jones, Lewis 1990; Matějů, Řeháková 1992; Matějů, Vlachová 2000).

There was a clear discrepancy between the theoretical approach and empirical evidence. Split-consciousness theory (Cheal 1979; Senett; Cobb 1973) assumes that different attitudes can co-exist in people's minds. New social experience and/or acceptation of a new attitude do not necessarily lead to rejection of the old ones. Opinions based on the dominant ideology and challenging beliefs based on personal stratification-related experience may be in Lane's terms "compartmentalized" (Lane 1962) and people may hardly confront them in their consciousness.

In empirical research, the split-consciousness theory assumes that attitudes to inequalities are structured along two factors (individual and structural). Both these factors should be virtually uncorrelated. On the other hand, theory of "dominant ideology" and "false consciousness theory" assume that individual and structural perceptions of inequalities are organized along one factor. One-factor solution assumes that either the structural or individual explanation have to be accepted. On the contrary, the two-factor solution means that accepting the structural explanation does not lead to rejection of the individual one and vice versa.

2.2. INDIVIDUAL, STRUCTURE AND ANYTHING ELSE?

Kluegel and his colleagues (Kluegel et al 1995) find the pattern of attitudes to inequalities more complex than the simple dichotomy (individual versus structure) suggests. Their results show that positive individualist explanations of wealth (hard work, ability) and negative individualist explanations of poverty (lack of effort, loose morals) are elements of the dominant ideology. Social explanations of poverty (lack of equal opportunity, failure of the economic system), social explanations of wealth

(unequal opportunities, connections and a bad economic system) and negative individualist explanations of wealth (dishonesty, corruption) then represent challenging beliefs.

Kreidl (1998) suggests six explanatory principles rather than the five above factors. He demonstrates that people distinguish between merited, unmerited and fatalistic types of poverty. The merited poverty corresponds to the negative individualistic explanation (i.e. loose morals, a lack of effort and surprisingly enough discrimination1), unmerited poverty complies with the system explanation (discrimination, failure of the economic system and a lack of equal opportunities), and fatalistic poverty reflects popularized version of the culture of poverty and belief in the relevance of innate abilities (bad luck and a lack of ability and talents). The perception of wealth differs from the one suggested by Kluegel et al. Wealth can be merited, unmerited or based on social capital. Merited wealth corresponds to positive individual explanation (hard work, ability and good luck), unmerited wealth complies with the negative explanation (dishonesty and failure of the economic system) and social capital reflects contacts, unequal opportunities and good luck².

Kreidl (1998) also shows more complex relationships between the perceived factors. A second-order factor analysis describes not only primary factors but also their more profound relationships. The merited poverty and merited wealth factors combine into a deserved inequalities factor. Similarly, the unmerited poverty and unmerited wealth load on an undeserved inequalities factor. In theory, this factor of individual explanation of inequalities should be a part of the dominant ideology in Western society. System explanation of inequalities is a part of the challenging ideology. In the analyses Kreidl shows neither a relationship between social structure and fatalistic poverty nor one between the social structure and wealth attributed to social capital.

2.3. ATTITUDES TO INEQUALITIES IN POST-COMMUNIST COUNTRIES

Sociological theory offers no consistent predictions of attitudes to inequalities in former communist societies. Socio-psychological theory, for example, considers individualistic explanations of poverty and wealth a psychological constant of human consciousness (Della Fave 1980, 1986; Kluegel, Smith 1986). It should then follow that the individualistic concept of inequalities should be widespread and accepted in capitalistic as well as (post-) communist societies.

Dominant stratification ideology suggests a different structure of attitudes in communist societies. At the beginning of the totalitarian regime, political leaders used a

_

¹ It has been reported that discrimination might have different meanings for people living in distinct cultural contexts (Kluegel et al. 1995). The results presented by Kreidl (1998) might thus be biased due to some singularities of the Czech society. We may speculate that discrimination loading on the same factor as lack of ability and loose morals reflects the attitude of the Czech white majority towards the Gypsy minority: Gypsies are often said to be lazy and lacking effort. Consequently discrimination against them (in terms of giving no jobs to them) might be seen as adequate, since their "unemployability" is "a well known fact".

² Good luck plays a complex role in explaining causes of inequalities. Not only people born with exceptional abilities and talents but also those who had better opportunities when they were young due to the environment they are from are said to have good luck.

radical egalitarian ideology to support the revolution. Wealth was explained as an outcome of working class exploitation. Moreover, communist ideologists also blamed the wealthy for misfortunes of the poor (Wesolowski, Wnuk-Lipinski 1992). The old pre-communist elite disappeared and were expropriated in the new system. The new regime also adopted measures that intended to affect positively the previously disadvantaged classes. The revolution was gaining legitimacy by upward collective mobility of workers and peasants and downward collective mobility of the old elite (Wesolowski, Mach 1986a, 1986b).

The nationalization of the economy and leveled wages gradually appeared socially dysfunctional, however (cf. Connor 1979; Večerník 1969, 1996b). Some officials of the communist regime (for example, reform communist involved in the Prague Spring of 1968 – Connor 1979), therefore, started fighting egalitarianism at least in a formal manner (cf. Machonin, Tuček 1996: 16). This led to a specific socialist version of meritocratic ideology: "To each according to his/her functional usefulness to the system". However, many agree that the communist leaders promoted this ideology only verbally, failing to implement it in reality (Wesolowski, Wnuk-Lipinski 1992; Machonin, Tuček 1996; Matějů, Vlachová 1995). Egalitarianism is thus supposed to be the dominant ideology of communism (Kluegel, Matějů 1995; Matějů 1997; Mareš 1999; Možný 1994; Možný, Mareš 1995; Večerník 1996a).

The official vocabulary of the communist ideology included neither poverty nor wealth, since the communist society was supposed to be classless. Immediately after seizing the power, communists adopted a number of measures that were supposed to ensure equal opportunities (cf. Gerber, Hout 1995, Hanley, McKeever 1997; Heynes, Bialecki 1993; Matějů 1990, 1993; Nieuwbeerta, Rijken 1996; Simkus, Andorka 1982; Szelenyi, Aschaffenburg 1993; Sin Kwo- Wong 1998) and poverty elimination (Večerník 1991, 1996b; Rabušic, Mareš 1996). In contrast to empirical studies, socialist ideology left no room for poverty. Rare cases of poverty were supposed to be due to a negative personal attitude of the poor (drunkenness, poor attitude to work, etc.) Higher income and wealth were not legitimate either. Ownership of capital was eliminated and ownership of property drastically reduced (Večerník 1996a). Rare cases of wealth were again explained in negative terms (dishonesty, corruption, etc.) The regime also created an image of dissidents living in luxurious conditions due to money provided by Western espionage centers (Možný 1991: 27).

The changes after 1989 also led to a fundamental change in the relationship of poverty and wealth. Central and Eastern European countries experienced extensive privatization and restitutions. From the point of view of dominant stratification ideology, the post-communist elites should keep supporting the individualistic explanation of poverty. On the other hand, elite should support new wealth and its legitimacy as it was supposed to bring about economic rationality and economic growth. The success of the post-communist elite in creating a new dominant ideology remains questionable, however. A research on social justice in 1991 showed that negative factors exceeded positive ones in wealth perception (Kluegel et al. 1995). Veèerník (1996a) offers similar results based on data from other research projects. According to the theory of dominant ideology, however, the individualistic explanation of inequalities should be strengthening in post-communist countries.

Post-communist social experience should significantly support system explanation of inequalities. According to the split-consciousness theory, rising unemployment, decreasing real incomes, rising objective as well as subjective poverty, relative deprivation and rising downward mobility (Della Fave 1974; Kluegel 1987; Kreidl 1999; Rabušic, Mareš 1996; Matějů 1999a; Řeháková, Vlachová 1995; Szirmai 1986; Robinson, Bell 1978) should strengthen egalitarianism and social explanation of poverty in spite of the dominant ideology.

2.4. DETERMINANTS OF ATTITUDES TO INEQUALITIES

The following sub-chapter shows theoretical background of relationship between various explanations of poverty and wealth and individual's position in the stratification system. In Western countries, the difference between the dominant ideology (individual explanation) and challenging beliefs (structural explanation) is due to their different social positions. While socio-psychological processes supporting dominant attitudes and indoctrination effect of the dominant ideology work on an universal basis (cf. Della Fave 1980; Kluegel, Smith 1986), social experience leading to the challenging beliefs is specific in social terms.

In post-communist societies, attitudes are not unequivocally determined by social position. As far as attitudes to poverty are concerned, the social explanation should be the challenging one and should thus predominantly depend on the stratification position. On the other hand, according to the dominant ideologythe individual explanation of wealth should be the challenging one and should thus depend on the stratification position. Both the above stated hypotheses hold particularly for the period immediately following 1989.

Classic approach derives stronger inclination to challenging opinions from three hypotheses: underdog hypothesis, enlightenment hypothesis and Zeitgeist hypothesis (Robinson, Bell 1978; Szirmai 1986).

2.4.1. Underdog hypothesis

According to the underdog hypothesis, inclination to structural explanation of inequalities combines with a lower social status. Being female, having lower income or experiencing long periods of unemployment might thus result in increases in structural explanations of economic outcomes (Kluegel 1987; Kluegel, Smith 1986). The inclination of individuals with a higher social status to refuse challenging beliefs is determined not only by different stratification related experience but also by distinct self-interest. People with high positions in the social hierarchy are interested in maintaining the status quo from which they benefit. Logically, they are not interested in decreasing legitimacy of inequalities.

A number of research papers (Legget 1964; Street, Legget 1961; Zeitlin 1966) claim that the economic insecurity and an inferior position on the labor market increase class awareness of workers. However, establishing and spreading challenging beliefs may be affected not only by the position on the labor market but also by identification with a group members of which believe they are discriminated against or exploited (Form,

Rytina 1969; Mann 1970; Rytina, Form a Pease 1970). There are two aspects of this group effect. First the individual may follow interests of a group with which he or she identifies. Second, group membership brings about new norms and values (Kluegel, Smith 1986). African-Americans (Della Fave 1974), workers and union members (Legget 1964; Robinson, Bell 1978; Street, Legget 1961; Zeitlin 1966), members and supporters of left-oriented parties (Kreidl 1998; Robinson, Bell 1978; Szirmai 1986) are some of the examples of such influential socialization groups.

While there usually is a correlation between objective and subjective statuses, these two kinds of social hierarchies are usually not identical (Kluegel, Singleton a Starnes 1977; Hodge, Treiman 1968; Jackman, Jackman 1973). Therefore, I find it necessary to include not only the objective but also subjective statuses in the analysis. The experience from the United States shows that to some extent the subjective social status reflects and is affected by individual's position on the "objective" social scales (for example, income and prestige) (Robinson, Bell 1978). However, the relationship between the objective and subjective stratification varies in different stages of development of the society. This fact appears to be relevant particularly in postcommunist countries. For example, an analysis of development of status inconsistency in the Czech Republic showed that while the subjective status increasingly reflected objective stratification variables from 1991 till 1995, this relationship has recently become weaker. Furthermore, subjective status played an intermediating role in the relationship between social structure and political behavior, as was the case also in the United States. However, this relationship is again limited and variation of the subjective status cannot be fully expressed in terms of objective stratification scales (Matějů, Kreidl 1999, 2000).

Attitudes to inequalities are affected by absolute as well as relative deprivation (Della Fave 1974; Robinson, Bell 1978). When modeling attitudes to inequalities, Adam Szirmai applied two somewhat different concepts of relative deprivation. The first concept defines relative deprivation as a contradiction between what one has and thinks one should have. The second concept of relative deprivation is based on a comparison of what one has to what other people have (1986). Nevertheless, the fact that relative deprivation adversely affects legitimacy of inequalities should hold in both cases.

Social mobility significantly affects attitudes to inequalities. People that have experienced upward social mobility tend to attribute their success to own effort and abilities (Kluegel, Smith 1986). By generalization, these people can conclude that everybody deserves his/her social status and is responsible for his/her achievement. Upward social mobility thus strengths individual explanations. Research in post-communist countries of Central Europe showed, however, that the ratio of upward and downward social mobility significantly decreased since 1989. Therefore, the legitimizing effect of social mobility on inequalities must have decreased. In the United States, the long-run ratio of upward to downward mobility has been approximately 2:1 (Featherman, Hauser 1978). In the Czech Republic, however, downward mobility exceeded downward one from 1983 till 1988 by a ratio of 1.63:1. Similarly, in Hungary, Poland and Slovakia the ratios of upward and downward intragenerational mobility decreased

from 1.27:1 to 1.19:1, 1.44:1 to 1.15:1, and 1.33:1 to 1:1, respectively (calculation based on Matějů 1999a).

Subjective mobility followed the same pattern after the fall of communism. From 1988 till 1993, 13.3% of the economically-active in the Czech Republic, Hungary, Poland and Slovakia experienced a significant deterioration of their social status (30.8% experienced deterioration) while only 2.7% experienced a significant improvement (13.5% experienced an improvement). 13.2% and 32% experienced a significant deterioration and deterioration in income, respectively while only 11.5% felt their incomes improved (2.1% experienced a significant improvement) (Matějů 1999a). With regards to the above data, the subjective inter-generation mobility could not legitimate inequalities as much as it does in stabilized Western societies.

2.4.2. Enlightenment effects

Robinson and Bell (1978) as well as Szirmai (1986) assumed that the higher the education one has completed the stronger one's devotion to equality as a positive value. If education is to increase egalitarianism, I can, by the same token, examine whether education is going to lead to structural explanations of inequalities, particularly poverty. Education for example exposes people to information showing that inequality is not only due to individual reasons but to structural ones as well. Similarly, the higher the education, the more one tends to use media during the life course. Media usage further increases the chances to receive information on unequal opportunities and different ways of discrimination (Kluegel, Smith 1986: 26).

Indirect exposure to problems such as homelessness may reduce one's belief in individual causes of the problems. A research carried out in Nashville, Tennessee for example showed that those who have attended any form of public presentation of the problem were less likely to believe that the homeless are to blame for their situation. People then tended to believe that the homelessness results from structural changes in the economy and insufficient opportunities to find adequate housing. This attitude implied more attention paid to the homeless within the community and support for increasing taxes that would allow for offering support and finding housing to the homeless (Lee, Jones, Lewis 1990: 259, 261).

2.4.3. Zeitgeist effect on attitudes to inequalities

Hypothesis on the changing *Zeitgeist* states that attitudes to inequalities are affected by their decreasing legitimacy. Legal racial segregation was eliminated, racial prejudices were reduced, participation of women on the labor market increased and general awareness about poverty and its causes in modern societies increased as well (Firebaugh, Davis 1998; Kluegel, Smith 1986; Robinson, Bell 1978; Szirmai 1986; Togeby 1994). Parallel to the awareness about unequal opportunities, welfare state develops, resources are redistributed in society, and minimal living standards are established. Social groups that have been put at a disadvantage are thus compensated though redistribution organized in different ways. Especially poverty has become a key topic in sociology and economics but in broader public discourse as well.

Values and attitudes of each person reflect dominant values of the person's socialization period. When exploring the relationship between age and attitudes to inequalities, I should carefully distinguish between effects of age and generation. The generation effect is influenced by Zeitgeist of the period in which one experienced the socialization process, particularly a political socialization. The age effect refers to life cycle and related social status and attitudes.

The generation effect should be determined primarily by a long-term trend development of modern societies, i.e. development of the *Zeitgeist*. Younger generations should tend to be more liberal (left-oriented) whereas older people should have conservative attitudes (Robinson, Bell 1978). This means that the individual explanation of inequalities should prevail among older people while younger people should be more inclined towards structural explanations. The generation effect regarding structural and fatalistic explanation of poverty and explanation of wealth through social capital should be particularly significant. This shift seems to be due to terms such as "culture of poverty" and "social capital" becoming popular in the recent public discourse.

However, *Zeitgeist* of the younger generation is not always necessarily more liberal (left-oriented). An opposite short run tendency may prevail over the long-term trend in social atmosphere. Post-communist countries shortly after the collapse of the communist regime appear to be one of these exceptions as the temporary rise in individualism might have been an excessive reaction to the previous collectivist regime. In the Czech Republic, for example, the youngest generations that did not gain voting rights until after November 1989 tended to support right-wing liberal-conservative and extremist parties much more than older people (Kreidl, Vlachová 2000). Preferences of this generation for right-oriented parties appear to have lasted only until 1996 when voting behavior of young people came to resemble the general population (ibid.).

The generation effect may, but does not have to, comply with the life-cycle effect (Harrop, Miller 1987). In Western countries, the conservative attitude of older people is supported by their traditional attitude and their support for values of the past periods. The life-cycle effect in post-communist countries however offers an opposite interpretation. In post-communist countries, conservative values of older people should lead to a continuing support for socialistic values of equality (cf. Řeháková 1997).

Social status is also directly related to age. Younger people tend to have less secure positions on the labor market that may improve as they gain experience. Therefore, I could explain the left-oriented (liberal) attitudes of the youngest generation as their self-interest. The situation in post-communist countries is again different. The first phase of the post-communist transformation brought about a declining standard of living and rising poverty. However, older people found it more difficult to find a well-paid job, retrain, learn foreign languages and fit in the world of computers that emerged after the fall of communism. Channels of upward social mobility were much narrower for older people in the new regime. Řeháková and Vlachová showed that in Central and Eastern Europe it was the young people who most often experienced an upward subjective social mobility after 1989 (Řeháková, Vlachová 1995) even though they often faced a risk of unemployment. It should come as no surprise that in post-communist societies, older people showed a stronger tendency to explain inequalities in system or fatalistic

ways. On the other hand, improved social status and bright prospects of young people may result in their stronger individualistic tendencies.

3. Analysis

3. ANALYSIS

3.1. DATA AND VARIABLES

The following analysis is based on a pooled data file from the international project Social Justice carried out in 1991 and repeated in some countries in 1996³. The character of the project allows not only for comparing perceptions of poverty and wealth in several countries but also focusing on development in post-communist countries. Even though a number of sociologists and economists are involved in research of inequalities throughout the transformation, there is not much information on trends in attitudes to inequalities and opinions on causes of poverty and wealth. The following analysis allows us to describe basic changes in legitimacy of inequalities in the post-communist period.

Six selected countries that participated in the Social Justice project were analyzed (Germany, the Netherlands, USA, Russia, Hungary, and Czech Republic). Data from the three Eastern European countries were available for 1991 as well as 1996, so I have 9 subsamples to analyze. Moreover, I use Czech data from ISSP 1998 - Social inequalities and justice for the descriptive analyses. For Western countries I used data from the first survey in 1991. Perceptions of causes of poverty and wealth were measured by 2 x 7 items. The respondents were asked the following question: "In your view, how often is each of the following factors a reason why there are rich/poor people in [country] today?" They were asked to indicate the importance of each item using a five-point scale. The original categories were recoded so that in the analysis 5 means "very often", 4 "often", 3 "sometimes", 2 "rarely", 1 "never". The factors offered in case of poverty were: "lack of ability or talent", "bad luck", "lack of effort by the poor themselves", "loose morals and drunkenness", "prejudice and discrimination against certain groups", "lack of equal opportunity", "failure of the economic system". Wealth items were the following: "ability or talent", "luck", "dishonesty", "hard work", "having the right connections", "more opportunities to begin with", and an "economic system which allows to take unfair advantage".

The above variables will be used in a descriptive analysis and an analysis of internal structure of attitudes to inequalities. I also use regression analysis to determine the effect of different variables on the perceptions of poverty and wealth. Following are the explanatory variables: **gender** coded in all cases 1- men, 2- women; **age** in years; **total household income** standardized in each country as a z-score variable. I measured **unemployment** by a continual variable giving the total amount of time in months that the respondent spent unemployed; **education** is coded into seven CASMIN categories and used as an interval variable. Further I include **subjective social status** of the

_

³ For more details on the Survey, please, see the web site of the project (www.butler.edu/isjp). Data from the Social Justice Project are available also from the Sociological Data Archive in Prague (http://archiv.soc.cas.cz). The 1998 data come from the 1998 Czech ISSP module. More information on the survey can be obtained from the Sociological Data Archive as well.

⁴ This question may not be included in the analysis of Hungary (1996) where we did not ask the question and Russia (1991) where the question included too many missing values and would cause the entire analysis to collapse.

respondent (with 1 being the lowest and 10 being the highest);⁵ **subjective political orientation** of the respondent on a ten-item scale; ⁶ **relative deprivation** (comparison of the actual income of the respondent's households to a subjective need (5- has much less than needed, 4- has less than needed, 3- has just about what is needed, 2- has more than needed, and 1- has much more than needed).⁷ Finally, I measure the belief that people have **equal opportunities** for achievement in respondent's country (1- strongly disagree, 2 -somewhat disagree, 3- neither agree nor disagree, 4 -somewhat agree, 5- strongly agree)⁸.

In all cases, I limited the analysis to economically active respondents, which gives us an opportunity to assess the effect of stratification variables related to the position on the labor market. In multivariate analyses only respondents that have answered all questions are included.

3.2. DESCRIPTIVE ANALYSIS AND DEVELOPMENT OF ATTITUDES

Table 1 offers a basic idea about preferences for individual causes of poverty and wealth in the countries subject to research. Figures in the table show cumulative frequencies for two categories of agreement that the phenomenon in question causes poverty. At a first glance, there is a major division line splitting the societies into Eastern (post-communist) and Western ones. The most significant differences in the perception of wealth appeared in variables "system", "dishonesty", "ability" and "hard work". 71% to 83% of people in the post-communist societies believed that wealth is accumulated in a dishonest manner while only between 26% and 41% of people agreed with the statement in Western countries. Similarly, 55% to 86% of people in postcommunist societies relate wealth to a failure of the economic system, while the percentage does not exceed 38% in the Western countries. People in Western societies tended to emphasize individual causes of wealth. Items involving abilities and hard work were chosen by more respondents than in Central and Eastern Europe. However, there were hardly any differences between Western and Eastern societies regarding variables "connections" and "unequal opportunity". The first one received high preferences in all countries ranging from 74% in the Netherlands to 89% in Russia. The second variable was less preferred, ranging from 46% in the Czech Republic 1991 to 79% in Hungary in 1996.

⁵ Question: "In COUNTRY today, some people are considered to have a high social standing and some are considered to have a low social standing. Thinking about yourself, where would you place yourself on this scale if the top box indicated high social standing in this country and the bottom box indicated low social standing.?"

⁶ Question: "Some people use the terms "left" and "right" when talking about politics. Here is a scale running from left to right. Thinking about your own political views, please indicate where you would place yourself on this scale by putting a cross in the appropriate box." (Political orientation was not asked in Russia in 1996).

⁷ Question:"Would you say your total (household) income is much less than you need, somewhat less than you need, about what you need, somewhat more than you need, or much more than you need?" The original categories of this variable were recoded into the form given in text.

⁸ Statement: "In COUNTRY, people have equal opportunities to get ahead." The original coding of this variable was recoded into the values introduced in the text.

With regards to the dominant ideology, I have to conclude that even though preferences for individual explanations of wealth are higher in the Western countries than in Eastern ones, contacts, cronyism and unequal opportunities are considered the most frequented causes of wealth even in the West. However, wealth is still perceived more positively in Western countries, particularly due to low preferences of items such as dishonesty and failures of the economic system. Since connections, as we have seen, are partly individual attributes, it is possible to confirm that individual causes of wealth prevail in Western countries. However, on the theoretical level connections are not supposed to be a part of the dominant ideology.

Table 1 Perceptions of poverty and wealth- percentage distributions (% of "strongly agree" + "agree" responses)

| | Wealth | | | | | | |
|-------------|---------|-----------|-------------|----------------------------|------------|--------|------|
| | Ability | Hard Work | Connections | Unequal Opportunit y | Dishonesty | System | Luck |
| W. Germany | 61 | 56 | 77 | 68 | 33 | 22 | 37 |
| Netherlands | 71 | 63 | 74 | 69 | 26 | 35 | 29 |
| USA | 60 | 65 | 75 | 63 | 41 | 38 | 25 |
| Hungary 91 | 61 | 35 | 74 | 69 | 71 | 55 | 41 |
| Hungary 96 | 57 | 37 | 88 | 79 | 77 | 60 | 39 |
| Russia 91 | 47 | 24 | 89 | 52 | 83 | 86 | 29 |
| Russia 96 | 52 | 40 | 89 | 59 | 77 | 80 | 43 |
| Czech 91 | 50 | 34 | 77 | 46 | 73 | 60 | 15 |
| Czech 96 | 61 | 52 | 82 | 58 | 71 | 57 | 37 |
| Czech 98 | 48 | 46 | 79 | 61 | 78 | 75 | 39 |

| | | Poverty | | | | | | |
|-------------|-------|---------|---------|----------|----------------|------------------------|--------|--|
| | Moral | Effort | Ability | Bad Luck | Discrimination | Unequal Opportunity | System | |
| W. Germany | 38 | 36 | 29 | 19 | 35 | 37 | 35 | |
| Netherlands | 30 | 33 | 32 | 10 | 27 | 30 | 28 | |
| USA | 42 | 50 | 34 | 12 | 35 | 32 | 42 | |
| Hungary 91 | 72 | 30 | 46 | 28 | 29 | 56 | 75 | |
| Hungary 96 | 71 | 37 | 43 | 27 | 26 | 57 | 75 | |
| Russia 91 | 81 | 42 | 33 | 22 | 35 | 52 | 93 | |
| Russia 96 | 78 | 44 | 32 | 30 | 46 | 65 | 82 | |

| Czech 91 | 66 | 40 | 31 | 17 | 15 | 43 | 46 |
|----------|----|----|----|----|----|----|----|
| Czech 96 | 60 | 47 | 36 | 18 | 13 | 39 | 32 |
| Czech 98 | 64 | 49 | 36 | 27 | 25 | 57 | 65 |

The negative perception of wealth I discovered in Central and Eastern European countries did not improve too much after 1991. In the mid-1990s, wealth was mainly attributed to contacts, dishonesty, unequal opportunities and poor economic system. In this respect, population of Central and Eastern Europe maintained a negative perception of wealth even after the fall of communism. In fact, the percentage of those who believe that wealth is achieved through contacts increased in Hungary by 14% (from 74% to 88%). The same holds for unequal opportunities. Percentages increased by 12% in the Czech Republic (up to 58% in 1996 and 61% in 1998) and 10% in Hungary (up to 79% in 1996). However, there are contradictory trends observed in post-communist countries. In addition to the above negative trends, the public started associating wealth with abilities and hard work. Preferences of abilities increased by 11% in the Czech Republic up to 61% in 1996 and then decreased to 48% in 1998. Hard work went up by 17% in Russia (to 40%) and 12% in the Czech Republic (to 46% in 1998). Perceived importance of good luck in accumulating wealth also significantly increased. The percentage went up by 24% in the Czech Republic (to 39% in 1998) and 14% in Russia (to 43% in 1996).

The first glance at causes of poverty in Western countries does not reveal any predominant ideology. Neither individual, system nor fatalistic explanations prevail. Bad luck is a rarely stated cause of poverty. However, agreement with other items spans over a rather small range: from 29% ("ability") to 38% ("moral") in Western Germany, from 27% ("discrimination") to 33% ("effort") in the Netherlands, and from 32% ("opportunity") to 50% ("effort") in the United States. The United States are the only country to show *slightly* higher preferences for individual causes.

Even though individual causes are not so balanced in Central and Eastern Europe, there is no pre-dominant ideology there either. Two most frequently stated causes of poverty are bad system (93% in Russia in 1991 and 75% in Hungary both in 1991 and 1996) and poor moral of the poor (from 60% to 81%). The Czech Republic was the only country in which individual causes prevailed over the structural and fatalistic ones. Structural causes, particularly the poor system, actually declined from 1991 till 1996. Legitimacy of poverty thus appeared relatively high and kept rising in the Czech Republic. However, this trend was reversed between 1996 and 1998. Poverty in Russia faced a negative trend. Preferences for structural causes increased while poverty kept loosing its legitimacy.

3.3. FACTOR STRUCTURE

The first part of the analysis will explore the internal structure of perceptions of poverty and wealth. The basic question I need to answer relates to the split-consciousness theory. Is it possible to rank all items on a single factor or is the multiple-factor solution preferable? Tables 2 and 3 offer a basic answer. Going left to right, these tables show a single-factor and multiple-factor solutions of confirmatory factor

analyses⁹. Statistics of fit for the single-factor solution show that this solution is not acceptable in any of these countries. In models measuring poverty causes, the chi square values with 14 degrees of freedom range from 85 (Czech Republic in 1991) to 275 (Germany). Values of the goodness of fit index (GFI) range from 0.88 (Russia in 1996) to 0.94 (Russia in 1991, Czech Republic in 1991 and the United States). A confirmatory factor analysis of causes of wealth also returns unsatisfactory results with a single factor. Chi square with 9 degrees of freedom¹⁰ ranged from 76 (Czech Republic in 1991) to 296 (the Netherlands). GFI values ranged from 0.90 (Russia in 1996) to 0.95 (Hungary 1991).

Table 2 Causes of wealth- confirmatory factor analyses, statistics of fit of the models.

| | One fa | actor | Two fa | actors | Three factors | | three factors - multisample | |
|--------------------|---------------|-------|---------------|--------|---------------|------|-----------------------------------|--|
| | chí square | GFI | chí square | GFI | chí square | GFI | Contributio n to chí square | |
| W. Germany | 243 | 0.93 | 111 | 0.96 | 50 | 0.98 | 80 | |
| Netherlands | 296 | 0.93 | 88 | 0.97 | 9 | 1.00 | 31 | |
| USA | 221 | 0.92 | 124 | 0.96 | 41 | 0.99 | 53 | |
| Hungary 91 | 76 | 0.95 | 40 | 0.97 | 13 | 0.99 | 19 | |
| Hungary 96 | 70 | 0.94 | 26 | 0.98 | 11 | 0.99 | 13 | |
| Russia 91 | 189 | 0.93 | 106 | 0.96 | 12 | 1.00 | 57 | |
| Russia 96 | 208 | 0.90 | 130 | 0.94 | 17 | 0.99 | 37 | |
| Czech 91 | 76 | 0.94 | 40 | 0.97 | 7 | 0.99 | 10 | |
| Czech 96 | 155 | 0.92 | 78 | 0.96 | 19 | 0.99 | 20 | |
| degrees of freedom | 9 | 1 | 8 | | 5 | | 77 | |

In comparison to the single-factor solution, the two-factor solution of the causes of poverty appeared to be a better alternative. The 2-factor model used "ability", "luck", "effort" and "moral" variables as indicators of the individual factor and "discrimination", "opportunity" and "system" as indicators of the system factor. Table 3 shows that this modification led to a significant improvement of quality of the model in all countries, except for the Netherlands. Chi square values (with 13 degrees of freedom) ranged from 46 (Hungary in 1991) to 243 (the Netherlands). GFI values

-

⁹ All of the presented models were estimated using the LISREL software. The author will be more than happy to provide you input files and correlation matrices for the analysis to be reproduced.

¹⁰ In models of causes of wealth, I included six rather than original seven variables. I had to omit the WLUCK variable in the analysis as it was causing instability of the models.

ranged from 0.92 (the Netherlands) to 0.97 (Germany, Hungary in 1991 and Russia in 1991).

Table 3 Causes of poverty-confirmatory factor analyses, statistics of fit of the models.

| | One f | actor | Two fa | actors | Three factors | | three factors- multisample | |
|--------------------|---------------|-------|---------------|--------|---------------|------|-----------------------------------|--|
| | chí square | GFI | chí square | GFI | chí square | GFI | Contributio n to chí square | |
| W. Germany | 275 | 0.92 | 89 | 0.97 | 44 | 0.99 | 50 | |
| Netherlands | 251 | 0.92 | 243 | 0.92 | 24 | 0.99 | 50 | |
| USA | 215 | 0.94 | 112 | 0.96 | | | 62 | |
| Hungary 91 | 111 | 0.93 | 46 | 0.97 | 22 | 0.99 | 40 | |
| Hungary 96 | 117 | 0.91 | 56 | 0.96 | 32 | 0.98 | 36 | |
| Russia 91 | 146 | 0.94 | 68 | 0.97 | 36 | 0.99 | 67 | |
| Russia 96 | 256 | 0.88 | 99 | 0.96 | 29 | 0.99 | 40 | |
| Czech 91 | 85 | 0.94 | 72 | 0.95 | 15 | 0.99 | 43 | |
| Czech 96 | 187 | 0.91 | 163 | 0.93 | 31 | 0.99 | 73 | |
| degrees of freedom | 14 | 4 | 13 | 3 | 9 | | 129 | |

In model measuring causes of wealth, I used "ability" and "hard work" as indicators of the individual factor and "connections", "unequal opportunity", "dishonesty" and "system" as indicators of the system factor. At first sight, the variable "dishonesty" should intuitively be a part of the individual factor. However, when testing this alternative it turned out that such and approach did not offer any acceptable solution. These models were frequently unstable and it was impossible to estimate their parameters (as in Germany, USA, Russia in 1991, Russia in 1996 and Hungary in 1991). In other countries they achieved a fit much inferior to the fit of models in which "dishonesty" was an indicator of the structural factor (the value of chi-square approximately doubled with the same number of degrees of freedom, for chi-square values see Table 2). Two-factor solution with the "dishonesty" variable as a part of the structural factor led to a significant improvement of the model in comparison to the single-factor solution (see table 2). Chi square values (df = 8) ranged from 26 (Hungary in 1996) to 130 (Russia in 1996) while the GFI values ranged from 0.94 (Russia in 1996) to 0.98 (Hungary in 1996).

In the theoretical section I mentioned that perceptions of poverty and wealth may be structured along three rather than two factors. This reflects results of some previous analyses that showed that in addition to individual and structural poverty people recognize fatalistic poverty. A person that has bad luck and is born with no talents and/or as a member of a racial or another disadvantaged minority is more likely to experience poverty than other people are. People believe that a worse endowed person is less likely to succeed on the labor market and members of a minority group are more likely to be discriminated against. Similarly, people sometimes admit that wealth may

be accumulated due to contacts and unequal opportunities rather than individual merits or system characteristics.

To test the hypothesis that causes of poverty and wealth are structured on the basis of three *independent* factors, I designed a number of models. In the end, I employed wealth-related variables "connections" and "unequal opportunities" as indicators of the *social capital* factor, variables "dishonesty" and "system" as "system allows for an unfair wealth" factor, and variables "ability", "hard work" and "connections" as indicators of individual wealth factor. Variable "connections" loads both on the factor of social capital and on the factor of individual wealth. This may suggest that people acknowledge a double status of connections. First, good personal contacts may be a matter of being born in the right social strata, which is a matter of good or bad luck, or created and nurtured, thus becoming an individual capital.

The three-factor solution described above led to a number of statistically very robust models. Table 2 shows that chi square of the model (df = 5) ranged from 7 (Czech Republic in 1991) to 50 (Germany) with the average value of all nine sub-samples reaching 20. GFI values ranged from 0.98 (Germany) to 1.00 (the Netherlands and Russia in1991). All of these models may be further significantly improved by freeing off-diagonal terms in the theta matrix. Even only one freed correlation improves the GFI value to 1.00 in all countries and decreases the ratio of chi square and degrees of freedom to the interval (0.5; 2).

Models of poverty causes specify variables "moral" and "effort" as indicators of the individual factor, "luck" and "discrimination" as indicators of the fatalistic poverty factor, and "discrimination", "opportunity" and "system" as indicators of structural poverty. Table 3 shows that 3-factor solution is significantly better than 2-factor one. Chi-square with 9 degrees of freedom improved to a range from 15 (Czech Republic in 1991) to 44 (Germany). Only in the Unites States, it was impossible to estimate a stable model that would maintain a factor structure identical to the one in other countries. However, the model stabilized either by freeing some off-diagonal thetas epsilon or later by specifying a multisample model with invariant factor loadings.

Building multisample models with invariant factor loadings (see tables 2, 3 and also table 4) was the last step in the LISREL analysis. It was of special concern for two reasons: multisample makes enables the calculation of standardized parameters and it also enables to fix factor loadings to be invariant across countries. Consequently I can compare coefficients across countries. I can also compute factor scores regression and calculate the values of the latent factors with invariant pattern of factor loadings. Estimated values of all six latent factors are used as dependent variables in a series of regression analyses later.

Table 4 shows correlation coefficients between latent factors. The relation between individual and structural factors is of most relevance here, since it may answer the key question of the split consciousness theory. Our results, however, don't give a full support to it. Correlations observed in both panels of table 4 reveal that there are relatively strong relationships between individual and structural explanations of poverty and wealth. The correlations between individual and structural explanations of poverty range between 0.07 and 0.36 (in absolute values), sometimes being positive and sometimes being negative. The correlation reached its highest negative values in the

western countries, exceeding the level of -0.3 in all of them. The highest negative value found in the East is -0.17 in the Czech Republic (in 1996), while in other countries it was near zero, or even positive. The independence of individual and social explanations is even less supported by the perceptions of wealth. Correlations between these two factors are very high, oscillating between -0.20 and -0.65. It thus can not be inferred that individualist and structural explanations are independent, since in fact they represent rather alternatives to each other.

Table 4 Confirmatory factor analysis- Pearson's correlation coefficients between latent variables, common metric standardized solution.

| | | Wealth | | Poverty | | | | |
|-------------|--------------|--------------|----------------|--------------|--------------|--------------|--|--|
| | Individual- | Individual – | Soc. capital - | Individual | Individual – | Fatalistic - | | |
| | Soc. capital | System | System | - Fatalistic | Structural | Structural | | |
| W. Germany | -0.06 | -0.26 | 0.67 | 0.67 | -0.36 | -0.24 | | |
| Netherlands | -0.02 | -0.57 | 0.82 | 0.47 | -0.36 | 0.38 | | |
| USA | -0.01 | -0.37 | 0.77 | 0.20 | -0.32 | 0.17 | | |
| Hungary 91 | -0.04 | -0.20 | 0.72 | 0.63 | 0.08 | 0.05 | | |
| Hungary 96 | 0.00 | -0.31 | 0.84 | 0.60 | 0.14 | 0.03 | | |
| Russia 91 | 0.06 | -0.32 | 0.53 | 0.64 | 0.07 | 0.18 | | |
| Russia 96 | 0.31 | -0.38 | 0.57 | 0.55 | -0.09 | 0.00 | | |
| Czech 91 | -0.05 | -0.63 | 0.71 | 0.19 | -0.08 | 0.17 | | |
| Czech 96 | -0.18 | -0.65 | 1.05 | 0.38 | -0.17 | 0.13 | | |

Because of standardization, correlation coefficients are not necessarily within the <-1,1> range.

I conclude that individualist and social explanations are not independent to the degree predicted by the split consciousness theory. The theory can not be verified in its narrow sense. Nevertheless, if we turn our attention to other correlations in table 4, we see it is by no means irrelevant. Correlations between individual and social capital factors (first column in table 4) and between fatalistic and structural factors (last column in table 4) are with little exceptions around zero, and so are correlations between individualist and structural factors in post- communist countries. The independence of these factors in fact show there is some true point in split consciousness theory. However it doesn't apply where it was most expected- in case of the individualist and social explanations.

3. Analysis

Table 5 Perceptions of wealth and poverty-structure of factor loadings.

| | Wealth | | | | | | |
|---------------------|-------------------|----------------|--------|--|--|--|--|
| | Individual | Social Capital | System | | | | |
| Ability | 0.50 | | | | | | |
| Hard Work | 0.72 | | | | | | |
| Connections | 0.13 | 0.46 | | | | | |
| Unequal Opportunity | | 0.63 | | | | | |
| Dishonesty | | | 0.57 | | | | |
| System | | | 0.59 | | | | |

| | | Poverty | |
|----------------------------|------------|-------------------|------------|
| | Individual | Fatalistic | Structural |
| Moral | 0.52 | | |
| Effort | 0.66 | | |
| Ability | | 0.61 | |
| Bad Luck | | 0.33 | 0.21 |
| Discrimination | | 0.07 | 0.50 |
| Unequal Opportunity | | | 0.78 |
| System | | | 0.43 |

Multisample models, factor loadings defined as invariant across subsamples.

3.4. WHAT IS BEYOND ATTITUDES

3.4.1. Wealth

C. 1. 1

Sub-chapter 2.2 discussed the fact that both perceptions of poverty and wealth are structured along three rather independent dimensions: individual, structural and fatalistic poverty, and wealth determined by individual characteristics, system and social capital. This sub-chapter focuses on *explaining* attitudes to causes of poverty and wealth. Latent factors structuring the perception of poverty and wealth will be used in a regression models as dependent variables¹¹. Independent variables discussed in sub-chapter 1.5 are used as explanatory variables.

I was first interested in percentages of explained variance for individual factors (see tables 6, 7). These figures show the extent to which the dependent variables can be explained by independent variables. In other words, we will find out if measured attitudes are evenly spread throughout society or if they are specifically related to particular social groups. Factors concerning causes of wealth show that in all three Western countries, the percentage of explained variance is the highest in the system wealth factor. Social determination of perception of wealth in post-communist countries differs. In 1991, the R² of the structural wealth factor was highest in Hungary and Russia. In the Czech Republic, on the other hand, the percentage of explained variance was the highest in the individual wealth factor. In 1996, the situation changed

_

¹¹ In a series of regression equations, the original latent variables were converted to variables that can enter further analyses using factor scores regression (calculated by the LISREL software).

significantly. In the Czech Republic, system explanation of wealth became the most socially heterogeneous attitude while in Hungary the individual explanation of wealth became less widespread in the society.

In general, the social capital factor depended on stratification variables the least. Percentages of explained variance of this factor were rather low in all countries and its determination varied as well. The only effect that works in a similar manner in all countries is the effect of equal opportunities. A feeling of equal opportunities logically decreases the belief in specific advantages of selected social groups in accumulating wealth. There are hardly any other statistically significant effects impacting on the social capital factor. For the most part, these involve exceptions that do not hold consistently in all societies.

The way individual and structural attitudes to wealth are determined is much more consistent in all countries. The regression analysis showed a strong support for the underdog hypothesis. I found that the higher the income (in the United States), education (in the Netherlands, in the US, in Russia 1991, and in the Czech Republic 1991) and subjective status (Western Germany, Hungary 1991 & 1996 and Russia 1996), the weaker the tendency to believe in structural explanation of wealth. On the other hand, the longer the unemployment period (Germany and the Netherlands) and the higher the deprivation (in the Netherlands, US, Russia in 1991 and 1996, and Czech Republic in 1991 and 1996), the stronger the tendency to explain wealth by structural causes. Structural perception of wealth also relates to the belief in equal opportunities. The more one believes in equal opportunities, the lower the tendency to attribute wealth to structural causes. Surprisingly, Western Germany was the only country to show the opposite relationship.

The regression model of the individual explanation of wealth also supports the underdog hypothesis. Individual explanation of wealth becomes stronger as income rises (in the United States and Russia in 1991 while in Germany the trend was opposite!) and subjective status increases (Germany, the Netherlands, Hungary in 1991 and 1996 and Czech Republic in 1991). On the other hand, rising deprivation decreases individual explanations. Furthermore, there is a strong relationship to the feeling of having equal opportunities. The more people believe in equal opportunities, the more they support individual explanation of inequalities. Equal opportunities appear crucial both for adopting and refusing the dominant ideology.

Regression equations showed legitimacy of wealth is an important political issue. In general, going from the left to the right, the likelihood of structural explanation diminishes while the likelihood of individual explanation rises. The relationship between political orientation and perceptions of wealth in Central Europe should also be noted. In 1991, there was a negative correlation between structural explanations of wealth and political orientation in Hungary whereas this relationship was statistically insignificant in the Czech Republic and Russia. In 1996, a negative correlation appeared in the Czech Republic while it disappeared in Hungary. In 1996 the liberal-conservative coalition was still in power in the Czech Republic and Social-Democratic opposition made social inequalities one of the crucial items on its political agenda. Attitudes to inequalities in the Czech Republic were coming to resemble those in Western countries. By 1996, the political pendulum took a swing to the left in Hungary and the post-

communistic government turned out more right-oriented than its liberal-conservative predecessor. Thus, leftist and rightist orientations and attitudes to inequalities were less crystallized in Hungary. A rising correlation between left-right scale and individual wealth factor also reveals the crystallization of the left-right axis in the Czech Republic (cf. Vlachova & Mateju 1998; Vlachova 1998, 1999).

When analyzing perceptions of wealth, I did not find any support for the enlightenment hypothesis (Robinson, Bell 1978; Szirmai 1986). Regression equation either showed no effect of education or status effect of schooling prevailed. Education led to a decrease in likelihood to choose the system explanation of wealth (in the Netherlands, United States, Russia in 1991 and Czech Republic 1991) but did not impact on perception of individual causes. The relationship between education and social capital factor was inconsistent. While the belief in social capital increased with education in the Czech Republic in 1996, it decreased in the Netherlands. There were no statistically significant effects in other countries.

Similarly, the Zeitgeist effect did not occur with perception of wealth. The inclination to system explanation diminishes and inclination to individual explanation rises with age in Germany but the system explanation increases and individual explanation decreases with age in the Netherlands. There was a positive relationship between age and system explanation in Russia in 1996 and Czech Republic in 1991 as well. This relationship was predicted in the theoretical perspectives as values of older people should more strongly reflect their experience with the communist ideology. Nevertheless, it is not quite clear why the effects in Russia and Czech Republic were not identical in both years.

3.4.2. Poverty

The structural explanation enjoys the least homogenous social support of all poverty perception factors (Table 6). The R² of the structural factor ranges from 0.07 (Russia in 1991) to 0.17 (Hungary in 1991). Except for the Netherlands, these values exceed values of other factors in all countries. Explained variance of the individual factor ranges from 0.04 (Hungary in 1996) to 0.18 (the Netherlands). Factor of fatal poverty has the lowest percentage of explained variance, ranging from 0.01 (Czech Republic in 1991) to 0.06 (the Netherlands, United States and Hungary in1996).

Belief in equal opportunities plays a crucial role in legitimization of poverty. The relationship between equal opportunities and rising inclination to individual explanation and decreasing inclination to system explanation is rather widespread. The hypothesis stating that the belief in equal opportunities is crucial for dominant stratification ideology was confirmed again. The relationship between equal opportunities and fatal poverty is less clear. As the table shows, regression coefficients are, for the most part, insignificant and statistically significant coefficients are not consistent. While the relationship between equal opportunities and inclination to fatalistic explanation of poverty is negative in the United States, it is positive in Hungary and the Czech Republic.

In compliance with theory, structural explanations of poverty are much more related to political preferences than individual explanations. People of different political beliefs share individualism (except for the United States and Czech Republic in 1991 where individual explanation rises going left to right). Structuralism becomes stronger as the political preferences move to the left. This means that poverty due to structural causes has indeed become an important political issue which shapes differences between right-and left-oriented parties. This finding also confirms a group effect on attitudes and opinions. In this very case, the more left-oriented one is, the more likely one is to agree with the system explanation of poverty. Political socialization associated with alternative values (among members and supporters of parties) offers a potential explanation. Also, the information effect due to following media with different political orientation should not be disregarded.

Factors of poverty perception offer an extensive empirical support for the underdog hypothesis. I found out that the structural explanation of poverty is stronger among women (in Germany, the Netherlands and Russia), low-income households (Hungary in 1991 and Russia in 1991), people with lower subjective status (Hungary in 1991 and 1996, Russia in 1996 and Czech Republic in 1991 and 1996). I also observed that structural explanations of poverty increase with relative deprivation (the Netherlands, the United States, Russia in 1996 and Czech Republic in 1991) and the length of unemployment (the Netherlands and Czech Republic in 1996). Individualism rises with family income (the United States and Russia in 1991) and subjective status (Hungary in 1991, Russia in 1996 and Czech Republic in 1991).

The enlightenment effect of education on perception of poverty causes is rather low. Surprisingly, education does not impact on the factor of structural causes of poverty. However, individual explanation decreased with rising education in the Netherlands and United States. In these two countries, the enlightenment effects resulted in a more skeptical attitude to individualism rather than in rising awareness of structural causes of poverty. It should also be noted that both in the United States and the Netherlands (and Russia in 1996), higher education made the belief in fatal causes of poverty less likely. This tendency contradicts our hypothesis stating that the most educated people will most strongly reflect the ongoing discussions on family environment and poverty risks.

Table 6 OLS regression of structural, individual and fatalistic poverty (metric coefficients and significance levels α).

Structural poverty Netherlands **USA** Hungary 91 Hungary 96 Russia 91 Russia 96 Czech 91 Czech 96 Germany 0.089*** Sex 0.148*** 0.071*** -0.002 0.023 0.002 0.054* 0.025 -0.007 0.003 0.005*** 0.004*** -0.001 0.002 -0.004*** 0.000 -0.001 0.000 Age Income -0.038** -0.032** -0.018 -0.017 -0.020 -0.009 -0.008 0.008 0.002 (standardized) 0.008 0.003* 0.001 0.001 -0.001 -0.002 -0.061 0.040*** Unemployment - -Education -0.004 -0.002 -0.001 -0.016 -0.005 -0.012 -0.016 -0.004 -0.008 Subjective status 0.002 0.030 0.015 -0.036*** -0.057*** -0.001 -0.017** -0.021** -0.024*** Relative 0.024 0.028** 0.037** 0.022 0.052** 0.040** -0.006 -0.006 0.036 Deprivation Political -0.040*** -0.032*** -0.036*** -0.027*** -0.011 -0.021** -0.019** -0.016*** - -Orientation Equal -0.040** -0.074*** -0.115*** -0.062*** -0.052*** -0.029** -0.058*** -0.032 -0.016 Chances 1.58*** 1 33*** 1 89*** 1 74*** 1 74*** 1.61*** 1.37*** 1 62*** Intercept 1.34 R^2 0.12 0.16 0.15 0.17 0.08 0.07 0.09 0.08 0.17

Note: * significant at the 0.05 level, ** significant at the 0.01 level, *** significant at the 0.001 level.

Table 6 (continuation)

| | | | | Individual j | poverty | | | | |
|--------------------------|----------|-------------|-----------|--------------|------------|-----------|-----------|----------|----------|
| _ | Germany | Netherlands | USA | Hungary 91 | Hungary 96 | Russia 91 | Russia 96 | Czech 91 | Czech 96 |
| Sex | -0.039 | -0.033 | -0.021 | 0.044 | 0.079 | -0.014 | -0.055 | -0.013 | 0.054 |
| Age | -0.004 | 0.002 | 0.002 | 0.001 | -0.001 | 0.000 | -0.004* | 0.004** | -0.003 |
| Income (standardized) | 0.017 | -0.003 | 0.032* | -0.004 | -0.015 | 0.040** | 0.017 | -0.003 | 0.009 |
| Unemployment | 0.011* | -0.004** | 0.004 | 0.001 | | | -0.005 | 0.133 | -0.017 |
| Education | -0.019 | -0.067*** | -0.113*** | -0.014 | 0.010 | 0.016 | -0.006 | -0.004 | 0.023 |
| Subjective status | 0.001 | 0.012 | 0.012 | 0.034*** | -0.029 | 0.010 | 0.033*** | 0.058*** | 0.001 |
| Relative Deprivation | -0.023 | 0.000 | 0.041* | -0.041** | -0.039 | -0.074** | -0.036 | 0.024 | -0.026 |
| Political Orientation | 0.023 | 0.054*** | 0.003 | -0.016 | -0.004 | -0.008 | | 0.027** | 0.017 |
| Equal Chances | 0.075*** | 0.035*** | 0.047*** | 0.009 | 0.059*** | 0.016 | 0.091*** | 0.015 | 0.056*** |
| Intercept | 1.54*** | 1.51*** | 2.22*** | 1.27*** | 1.81*** | 1.79*** | 2.41*** | 1.06*** | 1.74*** |
| R^2 | 0.10 | 0.18 | 0.11 | 0.06 | 0.04 | 0.05 | 0.08 | 0.08 | 0.06 |

Note: * significant at the 0.05 level, ** significant at the 0.01 level, *** significant at the 0.001 level.

Table 6 (continuation)

| | | | | Fatalistic p | overty | | | | |
|--------------------------|---------|-------------|-----------|--------------|------------|-----------|-----------|----------|----------|
| , | Germany | Netherlands | USA | Hungary 91 | Hungary 96 | Russia 91 | Russia 96 | Czech 91 | Czech 96 |
| Sex | -0.021 | -0.017 | 0.003 | 0.007 | -0.013 | 0.006 | 0.024 | -0.009 | -0.021 |
| Age | 0.001 | 0.003*** | 0.002*** | 0.000 | 0.002 | 0.000 | 0.001 | 0.000 | 0.003** |
| Income (standardized) | 0.000 | -0.008 | -0.002 | 0.004 | 0.029 | -0.028** | -0.002 | -0.001 | 0.023 |
| Unemployment | 0.003 | 0.001 | 0.001 | 0.001** | | | 0.002 | 0.06 | 0.011 |
| Education | -0.003 | -0.014*** | -0.010*** | -0.003 | 0.013 | -0.006 | -0.018* | -0.003 | 0.014 |
| Subjective status | -0.003 | 0.010** | 0.001 | 0.002 | -0.053*** | 0.017** | -0.001 | -0.007 | -0.018* |
| Relative Deprivation | -0.011 | 0.001 | -0.008 | -0.006 | 0.015 | -0.021 | -0.016 | -0.009 | 0.024 |
| Political Orientation | -0.006 | 0.005 | -0.006** | 0.004 | -0.001 | -0.002 | | -0.004 | 0.010 |
| Equal Chances | 0.000 | -0.006 | -0.013*** | 0.009* | 0.041** | 0.000 | 0.015 | 0.008 | 0.031** |
| Intercept | 0.62*** | 0.59*** | 0.64*** | 0.39*** | 1.01*** | 0.84*** | 0.92*** | 0.82*** | 0.78*** |
| R^2 | 0.03 | 0.06 | 0.06 | 0.04 | 0.06 | 0.03 | 0.02 | 0.01 | 0.04 |

Note: * significant at the 0.05 level, ** significant at the 0.01 level, *** significant at the 0.001 level.

Table 7 OLS regression of structural, individual, and social explanations of wealth (metric coefficients and significance levels α).

Structural Wealth USA Hungary 91 Hungary 96 Russia 91 Russia 96 Czech 91 Czech 96 Germany **Netherlands** Sex -0.002 0.002 -0.008 0.030 -0.004 -0.039** -0.009 -0.010 -0.018 -0.004** 0.003* 0.001 0 0.001 0.001 0.004*** 0.006*** 0.001 Age Income 0.012 -0.087*** 0.00 -0.016 0.003 -0.007 -0.016 0.024 -0.020 (standardized) 0.011** 0.005** 0.00 -0.001 0.00 -0.019 -0.008 Unemployment - -- --0.019 -0.026** -0.014*** 0.002 0.001 -0.011 -0.021* Education -0.017** -0.012 Subjective status -0.033** 0.00 -0.007 -0.030*** -0.013*** -0.007 -0.013** -0.01 -0.011 Relative 0.023 0.029*** 0.006 0.007 0.070*** 0.071*** 0.035* 0.031** 0.042* Deprivation Political -0 039*** -0.025*** -0.008** -0.014** 0.003 0.006 0.00 -0.027*** - -Orientation Equal 0.040*** -0.080*** -0.033*** -0.026*** -0.01** -0.024*** -0.048*** -0.061*** -0.089*** Chances 1 97*** 1.88*** 2 18*** 0 98*** 1 13*** 0 40*** 1.51*** 1 60*** Intercept 0.97 R^2 0.19 0.09 0.14 0.10 0.11 0.09 0.12 0.09 0.18

Note: * significant at the 0.05 level, ** significant at the 0.01 level, *** significant at the 0.001 level.

Table 7 (continuation)

| Individual Wealth | | | | | | | | | | |
|--------------------------|-----------|-------------|----------|------------|------------|-----------|-----------|----------|-----------|--|
| | Germany | Netherlands | USA | Hungary 91 | Hungary 96 | Russia 91 | Russia 96 | Czech 91 | Czech 96 | |
| Sex | 0.045 | 0.043 | 0.003 | 0.020 | 0.019 | -0.031 | 0.003 | -0.008 | 0.014 | |
| Age | 0.003** | -0.003** | 0.001 | -0.003** | 0.002 | 0.001 | 0.00 | -0.002 | -0.001 | |
| Income (standardized) | -0.054*** | 0.018 | 0.028** | 0.001 | 0.008 | 0.032** | 0.010 | -0.001 | 0.022 | |
| Unemployment | -0.007 | -0.003 | 0.001 | 0.001 | | | -0.001 | 0.103 | 0.009 | |
| Education | -0.020 | 0.011 | 0.001 | -0.005 | -0.012 | 0.018 | 0.009 | 0.015 | -0.004 | |
| Subjective status | 0.043*** | 0.031*** | 0.004 | 0.029** | 0.058*** | -0.001 | 0.002 | 0.024** | 0.009 | |
| Relative Deprivation | -0.053** | 0.000 | -0.015 | -0.025 | -0.053* | -0.087*** | -0.052** | -0.014 | -0.070*** | |
| Political Orientation | -0.033*** | 0.023*** | -0.002 | 0.013 | 0.015 | 0.003 | | 0.003 | 0.017** | |
| Equal Chances | 0.066*** | 0.054*** | 0.039*** | 0.051*** | 0.086*** | 0.027* | 0.045*** | 0.068*** | 0.046*** | |
| Intercept | 1.38*** | 1.55*** | 1.54*** | 1.24*** | 1.12*** | 1.66*** | 1.70*** | 1.17*** | 1.69*** | |
| R^2 | 0.14 | 0.08 | 0.04 | 0.08 | 0.17 | 0.06 | 0.04 | 0.10 | 0.10 | |

Note: * significant at the 0.05 level, ** significant at the 0.01 level, *** significant at the 0.001 level.

Table 7 (continuation)

| Social Capital | | | | | | | | | | |
|--------------------------|----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|--------|-----------|----------|---------|-----------|--|
| | | | | | | | | | | |
| Sex | -0.030 | 0.035* | 0.008 | -0.062 | 0.026 | 0.022 | 0.018* | 0.006 | -0.042 | |
| Age | 0.004** | 0.001 | 0.004*** | -0.004 | 0.001 | 0.00 | 0.001 | 0.002 | 0 | |
| Income (standardized) | -0.035* | -0.01 | 0.014 | 0.019 | 0.033 | 0.009 | -0.003 | 0.009 | -0.009 | |
| Unemployment | -0.004 | 0.003 | 0.000 | -0.003* | | | 0.000 | 0.026 | 0.010 | |
| Education | 0.004 | -0.016** | 0.016 | 0.022 | 0.017 | 0.005 | 0.001 | 0.007 | 0.022** | |
| Subjective status | -0.009 | 0.013* | 0.001 | -0.023 | -0.029 | -0.01 | -0.007** | 0.007 | -0.017* | |
| Relative Deprivation | -0.019 | 0.017 | 0.029 | -0.037 | 0.001 | -0.033 | -0.010 | 0.017 | 0.035* | |
| Political Orientation | -0.018 | -0.013** | -0.025*** | 0.011 | 0.021 | 0.002 | | 0.001 | 0.003 | |
| Equal Chances | -0.035** | -0.045*** | -0.060*** | -0.098*** | -0.023 | -0.032*** | -0.006 | -0.021* | -0.065*** | |
| Intercept | 2.05*** | 1.69*** | 2.17*** | 2.71*** | 1.85 | 1.54*** | 0.75*** | 1.09*** | 1.91*** | |
| \mathbb{R}^2 | 0.06 | 0.09 | 0.07 | 0.09 | 0.04 | 0.03 | 0.03 | 0.03 | 0.08 | |

Note: * significant at the 0.05 level, ** significant at the 0.01 level, *** significant at the 0.001 level.

4. CONCLUSIONS

This paper explored the ways in which people explain poverty and wealth. Causes of inequalities were analyzed particularly with regards to dominant stratification ideology and potential challenging beliefs. The analysis confirmed hypotheses based on the split-consciousness theory that states that structural and individual explanations of poverty are not mutually exclusive. On the individual level strengthening individual explanations do not necessarily weaken structural explanations and vice versa. The analysis went beyond the individual versus structural dichotomy. I showed that causes of poverty and wealth are structured on the basis of three rather than two independent factors. In addition to individual (loose morals and a lack of effort) and system (poor system, unequal opportunities and discrimination) explanations, people also believe in fatalistic poverty (bad luck and a lack of talents). Similarly, it is not possible to fully explain wealth by individual (abilities and hard work) and structural (poor system allowing for unfair profits) causes. Wealth due to social capital (contacts and unequal opportunities) does not fit in this dichotomy.

The role attributed to social capital in wealth accumulation should be discussed in more detail for several reasons. First, the dual character of social capital needs to be mentioned. Contacts are related not only to the factors of social capital and unequal opportunities but also to the individual factor even through the relationship may not be that strong (table 5). People appear to believe that social capital can be gained by being born in a particular environment as well as developed by establishing and nurturing personal contacts. Second, contacts were the most frequent cause of wealth mentioned in all countries. In fact, connections were emphasized more frequently than constitutive features of the individualistic dominant ideology even in Western countries. Third, the belief in social capital cuts across all social groups. The "social capital" factor was most socially homogenous in Germany, Czech Republic, Russia and Hungary in 1996 while the individualistic factor achieved the same position only in the United States, the Netherlands and Hungary in 1991.

All of the three above mentioned findings cast some doubt on the dominant ideology theory. While individualism dominates over the system explanation regarding wealth, connections and cronyism play an important role as well. Is it possible to defend the theory of a "dominant stratification ideology"? Is the dominant ideology really "dominant"? Are there other factors at play? Evidence from the post-communist countries to some extent confirms the dominant ideology theory particularly in two respects. Two years after the fall of communist regimes, a rather strong Marxist interpretation of wealth persisted in Central and Eastern Europe, reflecting the ideology of old communist elites. The effect of elites could also allow us to explain the gradual rise in legitimacy of wealth. Russia and particularly the Czech Republic experienced strengthening individual causes of wealth from 1991 till 1995. The Czech experience is however questionable given the development we observed between 1996 and 1998. I mentioned the development on the Czech political scene to explain the post 1996 change. It appears that the dominant ideology thesis doesn't acknowledge the possibility of internal splits within political elites. In some circumstances a part of the elite may undermine the dominant ideology in order to challenge effectively current government.

Deriving attitudes from personal social position turned out to be a fruitful analytical approach. In spite of some differences between countries, I can conclude that the higher the social status, the lower the inclination to the structural explanation of inequalities and the higher the individual explanation. In accordance with the dominant and challenging ideologies, social status has a stronger impact on the structural explanation of poverty and wealth. In several cases, however, I discovered an opposite effect compared to the one suggested by the underdog hypothesis. In Germany, unemployment turned out to have a positive effect on individual explanation of poverty while income had a negative effect on individual explanation of wealth.

As the enlightenment theory claims, in addition to a status effect, education also has a limited enlightenment effect. However, education played the enlightenment role only in Western countries. The more educated were less convinced that poverty is caused by negative personal traits of the poor. A decline in individualism was not associated with an anticipated increase in fatalistic or structural poverty. In post-communist countries, the effect of education on attitudes to inequality was rather limited. When the effect did appear, the stratification impact overruled the enlightenment one.

Development in Central and Eastern Europe had a significant impact on legitimacy of inequalities. Attitudes to poverty and wealth differ here substantially from those in Western countries. However, it was impossible to distinguish precisely impacts of the socialistic past and ongoing transformation as the transformation had been in progress for two years by 1991. I can nevertheless conclude that legitimacy of inequalities in post-communist countries was much lower than in Western societies. The trend was rather negative as for the most part wealth was perceived in negative terms.

A relatively higher legitimacy of poverty in the post-communist societies may be due to combined previous and current dominant ideologies. During socialism as well as after its collapse, the elite is interested in supporting negative individualistic explanations of poverty. However, we again face the limits of the "dominant stratification ideology". A strong emphasis on structural causes of poverty shows that the ability of the elite in pushing its ideology was probably rather limited even under the post-communist circumstances. In fact, individualism did not prevail in Western countries either, as all causes of poverty were balanced (see Table 1).

Even though the perceptions of inequalities were rather negative in the post-communist countries, this does not necessarily lead to an increase in potential for political action. Dissatisfaction with the stratification system is a potential hot political issue for a wide range of parties and movements. However, political actors are more probable to take advantage of cumulated dissatisfaction if it is concentrated in clearly defined segments of population. As noted above, however, system explanations gained wider social support (increasing R² in regression equation- tables 6, 7) only in the Czech Republic (the structural wealth factor went up from 0.09 to 0.18 and structural poverty factor increased from 0.08 to 0.17). In Russia, explained variation of both structural wealth and poverty increased only slightly (from 0.09 to 0.12 and from 0.07 to 0.09, respectively). In Hungary, on the other hand, the relationship between structural factors and other variables was diminishing (from 0.11 to 0.09 with wealth and from 0.17 to 0.09 with poverty). In the Czech Republic, criticizing unjust wealth and poverty

also became a crucial issue for the left-oriented opposition and appears to have significantly contributed to its electoral successes (cf. Kreidl 1998; Matějů 1999b).

Subjective stratification played a more important role in determining attitudes in post-communist countries while the impacts of income, education and gender were less apparent. Statistically significant effect of the subjective status in post-communist countries occurred in more than half of the cases (19 out of 36- tables 6, 7) while the percentage amounted to mere 28% in Western countries (5 cases out of 18). As far as income is concerned, the effect was statistically significant only in 14% of cases in Eastern countries (5 out of 36) while 28% cases were significant in Western societies (5 out of 18) (see Tables 6 and 7). This phenomenon may be attributed to the originally rather low-income differentiation in post-communist societies (Milanovic 1998). The general theory of legitimacy of inequalities states that during periods involving radical social changes, legitimacy derives from collective rather than individual mobility (Wesolowski, Mach 1986a, 1986b). Therefore, the subjective status may more accurately reflect one's opportunities than, for example, actual income. Nevertheless, relative deprivation and subjective social status remain some of the biggest challenges not only to legitimacy of the post-communist social structure but also to sociologists that do research on post-communist transformation.

5. REFERENCES

- Abercombie, Nicholas, Steven Hill, and Brian S. Turner (1978): The Dominant Ideology Thesis. *British Journal of Sociology* 29: 149-170.
- Abercombie, Nicholas and Brian S. Turner (1980): *The Dominant Ideology Thesis*. London: Allen & Unwin.
- Aronowitz, Stanley (1997): Between Nationality and Class. *Harvard Educational Review* 67: 188-207.
- Cheal, O. J. (1979): Hegemony, Ideology and Contradictory Consciousness. *Sociological Quarterly* 39: 752- 766.
- Connor, Walter D. (1979): Socialism, Politics and Equality. Hierarchy and Change in Eastern Europe and the USSR. New York: Columbia University Press.
- Della Fave, Richard (1974): On the Structure of Egalitarianism. *Social Problems* 22: 199-213.
- Della Fave, Richard (1980): The Meek Shall not Inherit the Earth: Self-Evaluation and the Legitimacy of Stratification. *American Journal of Sociology* 45: 955- 971.
- Della Fave, Richard (1986): Toward an Explication of the Legitimation Process. *Social Forces*. 65: 476-500.
- Feagin, J. R. (1975): Subordinating the Poor. Princeton: Englewood Cliffs.
- Featherman, David L. and Robert M. Hauser (1978): *Opportunity and Change*. New York: Academic Press.
- Firebaugh, Glenn and Kenneth E. Davis (1988): Trends in Antiblack Prejudice, 1972-1984: Region and Cohort Effects. *American Journal of Sociology* 94: 251-272.
- Form, William and Joan Rytina (1969): Ideological Beliefs on the Distribution of Power in the United States. *American Sociological Review* 34: 19- 31.
- Gerber, P. Theodore and Michael Hout (1995): "Educational Stratification in Russia during the Soviet Period." *American Journal of Sociology* 101: 611- 60.
- Hodge, Robert W. and Donald J. Treiman (1968): Class Identification in the United States. *American Journal of Sociology* 73: 535- 547.
- Hanley, Eric and Matthew McKeever (1997): The persistence of Educational Inequalities in State- Socialist Hungary: Trajectory Maintenance versus Counterselection. *Sociology of Education* 70: 1-18.

- Harrop, Martin and William L. Miller (1987): *Elections and Voters. A Comparative Introduction*. London: Macmillan.
- Heynes, Barbara and Ireneusz Bialecki (1993): "Educational Inequality in Post-War Poland." Pp. 303-335 in: *Persistent Inequality. Changing Educational Attainment in Thirteen Countries*. Edited by Yossi Shavit and Hans Peter Blossfeld. Boulder: Westview Press.
- Huber, Joan and William H. Form (1973): *Income and Ideology*. New York: Free Press.
- Jackman, Mary R and Robert W. Jackman (1973): An Interpretation of the Relation Between Objective and Subjective Social Status. *American Sociological Review* 38: 569-582.
- Kluegel, James (1987): Macro-economic Problems, Beliefs about the Poor and Attitudes toward Welfare Spending. *Social Problems* 34: 82-99.
- Kluegel, James R., György Csepeli, Tamás Kolosi, Antal Örkény, and Mária Neményi (1995): Accounting for the Rich and the Poor: Existential Justice in Comparative Perspective. Pp. 179- 207 in: *Social Justice and Political Change. Public Opinion in Capitalist and Post-Communist States*. Edited by James R. Kluegel, David S. Mason, and Bernd Wegener. New York: Aldine De Gruyter.
- Kluegel, James R. and Petr Matějů (1995): Egalitarian vs. Ineqalitarian Principles of Distributive Justice. Pp. 209- 238 in: *Social Justice and Political Change. Public Opinion in Capitalist and Post-Communist States*. Edited by James R. Kluegel, David S. Mason, and Bernd Wegener. New York: Aldine De Gruyter.
- Kluegel, James R., David S. Mason and Bernd Wegener (eds.) (1995): *Social Justice and Political Change. Public Opinion in Capitalist and Post-Communist States*. New York: Aldine De Gruyter.
- Kluegel, James R. and Eliot R. Smith (1982): Whites' Beliefs about Blacks' Opportunity. *American Sociological Review* 47: 518-532.
- Kluegel, James R. and Eliot R. Smith (1983): Affirmative Action Attitudes: Effects of Self-Interest, Racial Effects, and Stratification Beliefs on Whites' Views. *Social Forces* 61: 797-824.
- Kluegel, James R. and Eliot R. Smith (1986): *Beliefs about Inequality. Americans' View of What is and What Ought to Be.* New York: Aldine de Gruyter.
- Kluegel, James, Royce Singleton jr. and Charles E. Starnes (1977): Subjective Class Identification: a Multiple Indicator Approach. *American Sociological Review* 42: 599-611.

- Kreidl, Martin (1998): Changes in the Perception of Poverty and Wealth: Czech Republic between 1991- 1995. *Czech Sociological Review* 6: 73- 97.
- Kreidl, Martin (1999): *The Czech Egalitarianism. An Analysis of the Development of Social Structure and Attitudes.* Prague: Charles University, Faculty of Social Sciences. (Unpublished thesis).
- Kreidl, Martin and Klára Vlachová (2000): The Rise and Decline of right-wing Extremism in the Czech Republic in the 1990s. *Czech Sociological Review* 8: forthcoming
- Lane, Robert (1962): Political Ideology: Why the American Common Man Believes What He Does. New York: Free Press.
- Lee, Barrett A., Sue Hinze Jones and David W. Lewis (1990): Public Beliefs about the Causes of Homelessness. *Social Forces* 69: 253-265.
- Legget, John C. (1964): Economic Insecurity and Working Class Consciousness. *American Sociological Review* 29: 226-234.
- Lenski, Gerhard (1978): Marxist Experiment in Destratification: An Appraisal. *Social Forces* 57: 364-383.
- Machonin, Pavel, Milan Tuček (eds.) (1996): Česká společnost v transformaci. K proměnám sociální struktury. [Czech Society in Transformation. To the Metamorphoses of Social Structure] Praha: SLON.
- Mankoff, Milton (1970): Power in Advanced Capitalist Society: A Review Essay on Recent Elitist and Marxist Criticism of Pluralist Theory. *Social Problems* 17: 418-430.
- Mann, Michael (1970): The Social Cohesion of Liberal Democracy. *American Sociological Review* 35: 423-439.
- Mareš, Petr (1999): *Sociologie nerovnosti a chudoby*. [Sociology of Inequality and poverty]. Praha: SLON.
- Mareš, Petr and Ladislav Rabušic (1996): K měření subjektivní chudoby v české společnosti. [Subjective Perceptions of Poverty in the Czech Republic]. *Sociologický časopis* 32: 297-315.
- Marx, Karl (1967): The German Ideology. Moscow: Progress Publishers.

- Mateju, Petr. (1990): "Family Effects on Educational Attainment in Czechoslovakia, the Netherlands, and Hungary." Pp. 187- 210 in: Social Reproduction in Eastern and Western Europe. Comparative Analyses on Czechoslovakia, Hungary, the Netherlands and Poland. Edited by Jules Peschar. Nijmegen: Institute for Applied Social Sciences.
- Matějů, Petr (1993): Who Won and Who Lost in a Socialist Redistribution of Czechoslovakia. pp. 251- 271 in: *Persistent Inequality: Changing Educational Attainment in Thirteen Countries*. Edited by Yossi Shavit and Hans- Peter Blossfeld. Boulder CO: Westview Press.
- Matějů, Petr (1997): *Beliefs about Distributive Justice and Social Change. Czech Republic 1991 1995*. Working Paper of the project Social Trends 6/1997. Prague: Institute of Sociology.
- Matějů, Petr (1999a): Social mobility and changes in perceived life-chances. Pp. 157-182 in: *Ten Years of Rebuilding Capitalism. Czech Society after 1989*. Edited by Jiří Večerník and Petr Matějů. Prague: Academia.
- Matějů, Petr (1999b): Who Votes Left after the Fall of Communism? The Czech Republic in Comparative Perspective. *International Journal of Comparative Sociology* 40: 13- 40.
- Matějů, Petr and Martin Kreidl (1999): Vývoj statusové konzistence v České republice 1991-1999.[Changes in status consistency in the Czech republic 1991- 1999]. *Sociologický časopis* 35: 269- 292.
- Matějů, Petr and Martin Kreidl (2000): Obnova vnitřní konzistence sociálně-ekonomického statusu. [Rebuilding Consistency of the Socio-economic Status] Chapter II. 1 in: Matějů, P., Vlachová, K. (Eds.) (2000): *Nerovnosti, spravedlnost a politika. Česká republika 1991-1997*. [Inequalities, Justice and Politics. The Czech Republic 1990- 1997] Praha: SLON.
- Matějů, Petr and Blanka Řeháková (1992): Od nespravedlivé rovnosti ke spravedlivé nerovnosti? Percepce sociálních nerovností a sociální spravedlnosti v současném Československu [From unjust equality to just inequality? Perception of inequality and social justice in contemporary Czechoslovakia]. *Sociologický časopis* 29: 293-318.
- Matějů, Petr and Klára Vlachová (Eds.) (2000): *Nerovnosti, spravedlnost a politika*. *Česká republika 1991-1997*. [Inequalities, Justice and Politics. The Czech Republic 1990- 1997] Praha: SLON (forthcoming).
- Milanovic, Branko (1998): *Income, Inequality, and Poverty during the Transition from Planned to Market Economy*. Washington D.C.: The World Bank.

- Možný, Ivo (1991): Proč tak snadno? [Why so easily?]. Praha: SLON.
- Možný, Ivo (1994): Institucionalizace chudoby v Čechách: výzva sociální transformaci. [The institucionalization of poverty in the Czech Republic: request for social transformation]. *S-obzor* 3: 22-31.
- Nieuwbeerta, Paul and Susanne Rijken (1996): "Educational Expansion and Educational Reproduction in Eastern Europe, 1940- 1979." *Czech Sociological Review* 4: 187- 210.
- Nilson, Linda (1981): Reconsidering Ideological Lines: Beliefs about Poverty in America. *Sociological Quarterly* 22: 531- 548.
- Ritzman, Rosemary L. and Donald Tomaskovic- Devey (1992): Life Chances and Support for Equality and Equity as Normative and Counternormative Distribution Rules. *Social Forces* 70: 745- 763.
- Robinson, Robert V. and Wendell Bell (1978): Equality, Success, and Social Justice in England and the United States. *American Sociological Review* 43: 125- 143.
- Rytina, Joan Huber, William H. Form and John Pease (1970): Income and Stratification Ideology: Beliefs about the American Opportunity Structure. *American Journal of Sociology* 75: 703-716.
- Řeháková, Blanka (1997): Příjmy a spravedlnost: tolerance české veřejnosti k příjmovým nerovnostem v roce 1992 a 1995. [Income and Justice: Tolerance of the Czech Public Towards Income Inequalities in 1992 and 1995] *Sociologický časopis* 33: 69-86.
- Řeháková, Blanka and Klára Vlachová (1995): Subjective mobility after 1989. Do People Feel a Social and Economic Improvement or a Relative Deprivation? *Czech Sociological Review* 3: 137-155.
- Sennet, Richard and Jonathann Cobb (1973): *The Hidden Injuries of Class*. New York: Vintage.
- Simkus, Albert and Rudolf Andorka (1982): "Inequalities in Educational Attainment in Hungary, 1923- 1973." *American Sociological Review* 47: 740- 751.
- Sin- Kwok Wong, Raymond (1998): Multidimensional Influences of Family Environment in Education: The Case of Socialist Czechoslovakia. *Sociology of Education* 71: 1-22.
- Street, David and John C. Legget (1961): Economic Deprivation and Extremism: A Study of Unemployed Negroes. *American Journal of Sociology* 67: 53-57.

- Szelenyi, Szonja (1987): "Social Inequality and Party Membership: Patterns of Recruitment into the Hungarian socialist Workers' Party." *American Sociological Review* 52: 559- 573.
- Szelenyi, Szonja and Karen Aschaffenburg (1993): "Inequalities in Educational Opportunity in Hungary." Pp. 273- 302 in: *Persistent Inequality. Changing Educational Attainment in Thirteen Countries*. Edited by Yossi Shavit and Hans-Peter Blossfeld. Boulder: Westview Press.
- Szirmai, Adam (1986): *Inequality Observed. A Study of Attitudes towards Income Inequality*. Averbury: Aldershot.
- Togeby, L. (1994): Political Implications of Increasing Number of Women in the Labor Force. *Comparative Political Studies* 27: 211-240.
- Večerník, Jiří (1969): Problémy příjmu a životní úrovně v sociální diferenciaci. [Questions of income and standard of living in social inequality]. In: Československá společnost. Sociologická analýza sociální stratifikace. Edited by Pavel Machonin. Bratislava: Epocha.
- Večerník, Jiří (1991): Úvod do studia chudoby v Československu (Introduction into the study of poverty in Czechoslovakia). *Sociologický časopis* 27: 577- 602.
- Večerník, Jiří (1995): Economic and Political Man. Hardship and Attitudes in the Czech Republic and central Europe. *Czech Sociological Review* 3: 157- 177.
- Večerník, Jiří (1996a): Old and New Economic Inequalities. The Czech Case. *International Review of Comparative Public Policy* 7: 147-175.
- Večerník, Jiří (1996b): Markets and People. The Czech Reform Experience in a Comparative Perspective. Aldershot: Avebury.
- Vlachová, Klara and Petr Matějů (1998): "Krystalizace politických postojů a politického spektra v České republice." *Sociologický časopis* 34: 145-170.
- Vlachová, Klara (1998): "Názorová krystalizace a levicové posuny". Pp. 247-268 in *Zpráva o vývoji české společnosti 1989-1998*, edited by Jiri Večerník and Petr Matějů. Praha: Academia.
- Vlachová, Klara (1999): "The crystallization of political attitudes and orientations". Pp. 251-272 in *Ten years of rebuilding capitalism: Czech society after 1989*, edited by Jiri Večerník and Petr Matějů. Praha: Academia.

- Wegener, Bernd and Stefan Liebig (1995): Dominant Ideologies and the Variation of Distributive Justice Norms: A Comparison of East and West Germany, and the United States. Pp. 239- 284 in: *Social Justice and Political Change. Public Opinion* in Capitalist and Post-Communist States. Edited by James R. Kluegel, David S. Mason, and Bernd Wegener. New York: Aldine De Gruyter.
- Wesolowski, Wlodzimierz and Bogdan Mach (1986a): Unfulfilled systemic Functions Social Mobility I.: A Theoretical Scheme. *International Sociology* 1: 19-35.
- Wesolowski, Wlodzimierz and Bogdan Mach (1986b): Unfulfilled systemic Functions Social Mobility II.: The Polish Case. *International Sociology* 1: 173-187.
- Wesolowski, Wlodzimierz, Edmund Wnuk- Lipinski (1992): Transformation of Social Order and Legitimization of Inequalities. Pp. 83- 95 in Escape from Socialism. The Polish Route. Edited by W. Connor and P. Ploszajski. Warsaw.
- Zeitlin, Maurice (1966): Economic Insecurity and the Political Attitudes of Cuban Workers. American Sociological Review 31: 35-51.

SHRNUTÍ

V tomto textu je analyzována legitimita chudoby a bohatství v šesti zemích. V první části článku jsou prezentovány obecné teorie ohledně percepce chudoby a bohatství. Dosavadní empirické analýzy legitimity nerovností vycházely především z teorie "dominantní stratifikační ideologie", jež má být univerzálně sdílena všemi členy společnosti. Dominantní stratifikační ideologie založená na individuálním vysvětlování nerovností má být výsledkem cílené snahy elit zachovat status quo. Později byla stratifikační ideologie doplněna sociální myšlenkou podmíněných konkurečních norem. Negativní sociální zkučenost (nezaměstnanost, ekonomická nejistota atp.) mohou podobně jako vlivné socializační skupiny (odbory, levicové politické strany etc.) podporovat spíše strukturální vysvětlení. Konečně podle teorie o rozdvojeném vědomí mohou jak dominanntí tak konkurenční ideologie na individuální rovině koexistovat a nejsou nezbytně alternativami.

Článek na základě přčedchozího výzkumu rozvíjí myšlenku, že je percepce chudoby a bohatství komplexnější. V datech z mezinárodního výzkumu "Sociální spravedlnost" analýza indentifikuje tři základní přístupy k chudobě: chudobu zaslouženou, strukturální a osudovou. Zasloužená chudoba je způsobena negativními individuálními charakteristikami jako jsou špatná morálka, opilství, nedostatečná snaha. Strukturální chudoba má být způsobována společenskou diskriminací, selháváním ekonomického systému a nerovnýmí příležitostmi. Fatalistická chudoba je způsobena smůlou a nedostatkem schopností a talentu. Rovněž percepce bohatství je strkuturována podle tří faktorů: lidé rozliřují zasloužené bohatství, nezasloužené bohatství a bohatství vzniklé ze sociálního kapitálu. Zasloužené bohatství je připisováno tvrdé práci, schopnostem, talentu a štěstí. Nezasloužené bohatství je připisováno nepoctivosti a selhávání ekonomického systému. Poslední vnímanou příčinou bohatství může být sociální kapitál. tj. kontakty, známosti a nerovné příležitosti.

V další části článku pracuji s teoriemi, které vysvětlují vznik různých názorů na původ chudoby a bohatství. Ukazuji jak legitimita nerovností závisí na individuální stratifikační zkušenosti, skupinové identifikaci, vzdělání a sociální atmosféře. Podpora různých teorií ale není jednoznačná. Hypotéza o závislosti legitimity nerovností na individuální a kolektivní stratifikační zkušenosti získala mezi všemi teoriemi nejsilnější podporu. Naopak hypotéza o osvíceneckém vlivu vzdělání (původně odvozená z výzoje ve Spojených státech) má pravděpodobně jen velmi omezenou platnost. Test hypotézy o vlivu sociální atmosféry je poněkud komlikován kříženám vlivů generace, doby a věku a je jen obtížné dopět k jednoznačnému závěru.

V závěru jsou diskutovány silné a slabě stránky teorie dominantní stratifikační ideologie, teorie o konkurečních normách a teorie o rozdvojeném vědomí. Analýza ukázala, že percepce nerovností je poněkud komplikovanější, než tyto teorie předpokládají. To se týká jak dominance "dominantí ideologie", tak rozdvojenosti "rozdvojeného vědomí". Na druhé straně vývoj v postkomunistických zemích ukázal setrvačnost komunistické dominantní stratifikační ideologie a jisté úspěchy v budování nového individualismu. Teorie dominantní stratifikační ideologie rovněž nevysvětluje nejednotnost elit ve vztahu k legitimitě nerovností a nevysvětlí, proč se interpretace nerovností může stát předmětem politického diskurzu, tak jak se tomu stalo v některých postkomunistických zemích. Na druhou stranu je zřejmé, že sociální zkušenost má

klíčový vliv na legitimitu nerovností a že vývoj v postkomunistických zemích legitimitu nerovností výrazně oslaboval. Pozoruhodný je rovněž rozdíl mezi postkomunistickými a západními zeměmi ve vlivu absolutní a relativní deprivace na legitimitu nerovností.

SUMMARY

This paper analyzes legitimacy of poverty and wealth in six countries. In the first part various theories about perceptions of poverty and wealth are presented. Most sociologists have been elaborating the theory of dominant and challenging stratification ideology so far. Dominant stratification ideology is promoted by conscious legitimacy-supporting behavior of the elite and operates with individual explanations of inequalities. Dominant stratification ideology should be shared by virtually all members of society. This notion is then complemented by a notion of challenging beliefs stemming from personal stratification-related experience. Negative social experience (unemployment, economic insecurity, etc.) as well as influential socializing groups (unions, liberal political parties) make their contribution to structural explanations. Split-consciousness theory then predicts that both individual and structural perception can coexist at individual level.

Based on some previous research I argue, however, that the latent structure of perceptions of poverty and wealth is more complex. Using data from International Social Justice Project I found that people distinguish between merited, unmerited and fatalistic types of poverty. Merited poverty corresponds to what researchers usually call "individualistic explanation" (e.g. loose morals, a lack of effort), unmerited poverty is due to discrimination, failure of the economic system, and lack of equal opportunities (so called structural causes), and fatalistic explanation operates with bad luck and lack of ability and talents. Moreover, people structure their explanations of wealth along three factors too. Wealth can be merited, unmerited, or based on social capital. Positive individual explanation attributes wealth to hard work, ability and good luck. Unmerited wealth is a purely negative explanation (dishonesty and failure of the economic system) and social capital sees contacts, unequal opportunities and good luck as reasons of wealth.

Further, I elaborate theories about determinants of perceptions of inequalities. I show how legitimacy of inequalities depends on individual stratification-related experience, group identification and membership, education and changing social atmosphere. Empirical support for those theories is not unambiguous. It turned out that relating legitimacy to individual and collective stratification experience is a fruitful approach. On the other hand the enlightenment effect of education is hard to generalize beyond the US where it was originally developed. Social atmosphere effects are hard to detect because of the confusion of age, generation and period effects.

Final section of the paper discusses strengths and weaknesses of dominant stratification thesis, challenging beliefs and split-consciousness theory. First of all, the analysis demonstrated that perception of inequalities is much more complicated than has been assumed so far. Dominant beliefs are less dominant than it is usually theorized and split-consciousness is by no means perfectly split. There is some positive evidence. In post-communist societies we observed certain inertia of the old communist ideology, and also some successes in making up new individualism.

Dominant stratification thesis fails to explain struggle over legitimacy of inequalities that might occur within political elite. It fails to acknowledge that poverty and wealth might be brought into political discourse and that their legitimacy might be openly questioned. Ana analysis of post-communist countries thus calls for reconsideration of the dominant ideology thesis. Moreover, post-communist experience also leads to a higher appreciation of individual stratification-related experience. Economic development after the fall of communism heavily undermined the legitimacy of inequalities. The East-West differential impact of absolute and relative deprivation is also worth emphasizing.

ZUSAMMENFASUNG

In diesem Text wird die Gesetzmäßigkeit der Armut und des Reichtums in sechs Ländern analysiert. Im ersten Teil des Artikels werden allgemeine Theorien in Hinsicht Wahrnehmung von Armut und Reichtum präsentiert. Die bisherigen empirischen Analysen der Wahrnehmung der Ungleichheiten gingen vor allem von der Theorie der "dominanten Stratifikationsideologie" aus, die univesersell von allen Mitgliedern der Gesellschaft geteilt werden soll. Die dominante Stratifikationsideologie individuellen Erläuterungen von Ungleichheit gegründet - soll das Resultat des gezielten Strebens der Elite sein den status quo aufrecht zu erhalten. Später wurde die dominante Stratifikationsideologie mit dem Gedanken der durch soziale Erfahrungen Konkurrenznormen ergänzt. Die negativen Sozialerfahrungen (Arbeitslosigkeit, wirtschaftliche Unsicherheit usw.) können analog wie einflussreiche soziale Gruppen (Gewerkschaften, linksgerichtete politische Parteien u.ä.) eher die strukturelle Erläuterungen unterstützen. Endlich nach der Theorie über gespaltetes Wissen können sie wie als dominante so auch als konkurrierende Ideologie auf inidividuellem Niveau koexistieren und sind nicht unbedingt alternativ.

Der Artikel entwickelt auf Grund vorausgegangener Forschung den Gedanken, dass die Wahrnehmung der Armut und des Reichtums komplexer ist. In Daten der internationalen Forschung "Sozialer Gerechtigkeit" identifiziert die Analyse drei Grundzutritte zur Armut: verdiente, strukturelle sowie schicksalhafte Armut. Eine verdiente Armut wird durch negative und auch inidividuelle Charakteristiken verursacht wie durch schlechte Moral, Trunkenheit, nicht ausreichendes Streben. Die strukturelle Armut soll durch Diskriminierung, durch Versagen des Wirtschafts-systems sowie ungleichen Gelegenheiten verursacht sein. Die fatalistische Armut wird durch Pech und Mangel an Fähigkeit und Talent verursacht. Gleichfalls wird die Wahrnehmung des Reichtums nach drei Faktoren strukturiert: die Menschen unterscheiden verdienten Reichtum, nicht verdienten Reichtum und aus sozialem Kapital entstandenen Reichtum. Verdienter Reichtum wird harter Arbeit, Fähigkeit, Talent und Glück zugeschrieben. Unverdienter Reichtum wird unehrlichkeit sowie Versagen des Wirtschaftssystems zugeschrieben. Die letzte wahrgenommene Ursache von Reichtum kann soziales Kapital sein, d.h. Kontakte, Bekanntschaften sowie ungleiche Gelegenheiten. Im weiteren Teil des Artikels wird mit Theorien gearbeitet, die das Entstehen verschiedener Ansichten über den Ursprung von Armut und Reichtum erläutern. Sie zeigen, dass die Gesetzmäßigkeit der Ungleichheit von individuellen Stratifikationserfahrungen, Gruppenidentifikationen, Bildung und sozialen Atmosphäre abhängig ist. Die Unterstützung verschiedener Theorien ist allerdings nicht eindeutig. Die Hypothese über die Abhängigkeit der Gesetzmäßigkeit der Ungleichheit von individuellen und kollektiven Stratifikationserfahrungen gewann unter allen Theorien die stärkste Unterstützung. Dem gegenüber hat die Hypothese über den Aufklärungseinfluss der Bildung (ursprünglich vom Export der Vereinigten Staaten abgeleitet) wahrscheinlich nur äußerst begrenzte Gültigkeit. Der Hypothesentest über den Einfluss der sozialen Atmosphäre wird ein wenig durch die Kreuzung der Einflüsse der Generation, des Zeitraums sowie des Alters kompliziert und es ist schwierig zu einer eindeutigen Schlussfolgerung zu gelangen.

Zum Schluss werden starke und schwache Seiten der Theorie der dominanten Stratifikationsideologie, die Theorie über Konkurrenznormen sowie die Theorie über gespaltenes Wissen diskutiert. Die Analyse zeigte, dass die Gesetzmäßigkeit der Ungleichheit ein wenig komplizierter ist, als diese Theorien voraussetzen. Dies betrifft sowohl die Dominanz der "dominanten Ideologie", als auch die Spaltung des "gespalteten Wissens". Auf der anderen Seite zeigte die Entwicklung in den postkommunistischen Ländern eine Beharrlichkeit der kommunistischen dominanten Stratifikationsideologie sowie einen gewissen Erfolg beim Aufbau eines neuen Individualismus. Die Theorie der dominanten Stratifikationsideologie erläutert gleichfalls nicht die Uneinheitlichkeit der Eliten in Bezug zur Gesetzmäßigkeit der Ungleichheiten und erläutert nicht, warum die Interpretation der Ungleichheiten Gegenstand politischer Debatten werden kann, so wie es einigen in postkommunistischen Staaten der Fall war. Auf der anderen Seite ist sichtlich, dass die Erfahrungen einen Schlüsseleinfluss auf die Gesetzmäßigkeit Ungleichheiten haben und dass die Entwicklung in den postkommunistischen Ländern wesentlich die Gesetzmäßigkeit der Ungleichheiten schwächte.

Beachtenswert ist gleichfalls der Unterschied zwischen den postkommunistischen und den westlichen Ländern beim Einfluss der absoluten sowie relativen Deprivation auf die Gesetzmäßigkeit der Ungleichheiten.

PUBLIKACE EDICE "WORKING PAPERS"

Edice "Sociological Papers" je pokračováním edice "Working Papers", která vychází od roku 1989. Doposud vyšlo 90 publikací.

- WP 96:9 A. Nedomová, T. Kostelecký: Národní identita; 37 s.
- WP 96:10 P. Machonin: Socio-Economic Changes in the Czech Republic with an Appendix concerning the 1996 Elections' Results; 38 p.
- WP 96:11 M. Jeřábek: Individuální kontakty obyvatel na česko-německé hranici; 46 s.
- WP 96:12 Q. Kastner: Osidlování českého pohraničí od května 1945; 172 s.
- WP 97:1 D. Hanšpach: Political, Organizational and Policy Transformation at the Municipal Level: The Case of Liberec; 46 p.
- WP 97:2 M. Jeřábek, J. Ježek, E. Šindelářová: Průmyslové podniky se zahraničním kapitálem v česko-německém pohraničí; 56 s.
- WP 97:3 Z. Vajdová: Politická kultura lokálních politických elit: srovnání českého a východoněmeckého města; 44 s.
- WP 97:4 J. S. Earle, S. G. Gehlbach, Z. Saková, J. Večerník: Mass Privatization, Distributive Politics, and Popular Support for Reform in the Czech Republic; 75 p.
- WP 97:5M. Hájek: Vývoj vybraných oborů vzdělání z hlediska genderu; 60 s.
- WP 97:6N. Kozera: Czech Women in the Labor Market Work and Family in a Transition Economy; 49 p.
- WP 97:7M. Illner: The territorial dimension of public administration reforms in East Central Europe; 64 p.
- WP 97:8M. Čermáková: Rodina a měnící se gender role sociální analýza české rodiny, 120 s.
- WP 98:1T. Kostelecký, A. Nedomová, Z. Vajdová: Trh s bydlením a jeho sociální souvislosti situace v Praze a Brně, 50 s.
- WP 98:2P. Machonin: Results of a Czech-Slovak Comparison: Actors of Social Transformation and Modernisation.
 - L. Gatnar, B. Búzik: Attitudes of Individuals and Institutions to Social Transformation, 70 p.
- WP 98:3M. Tuček a kol.: Česká rodina v transformaci Stratifikace, dělba rolí a hodnotové orientace, 162 s.
- WP 98:4M. Lux: Konzervatismus a liberalismus na pozadí percepce sociálního státu, 56 s.

- WP 98:5L. Brokl, Z. Mansfeldová, A. Kroupa: Poslanci prvního českého parlamentu (1992-1996), 94 s.
- WP 98:6K. Müller: Modernizační kontext transformace, strukturní a institucionální aspekty; 82 s.
- WP 99:1M. Tuček, E. Rendlová, M. Rezková, A. Glasová, J. Černý: Odraz společenských změn ve veřejném mínění 1990-1998 (analýza dat IVVM); 104 s.
- WP 99:2A. Nedomová (editor), L. Buštíková, E. Heřmanová, T. Kostelecký, Z. Vajdová, P. Vojtěchovská: Trh bydlení, jeho regionální diferenciace a sociální souvislosti; 82 s.
- WP 99:3L. Buštíková: Známosti osobností lokální politiky; 68 s.
- WP 99:4F. Zich: Nositelé přeshraniční spolupráce na česko-německé hranici; 108 s.
- WP 99:5M. Musilová: Vývoj politiky rovných příležitostí mužů a žen v České republice v kontextu evropské integrace; 60 s.
- WP 99:6H. Maříková: Muž v rodině: demokratizace sféry soukromé; 110 s.
- WP 99:7 H. Jeřábek, R. Gabriel, M. Kříž, H. Malečková, M. Novák, E. Pilíková, K. Plecitá, J. Remr, A. Vlachová: Utváření postojů obyvatel českého města I. Lidé s vlivem a osobní mezilidská komunikace při utváření politických postojů v lokální komunitě; 136 s.
- WP 99:8 L. Brokl, A. Seidlová, J. Bečvář, P. Rakušanová: Postoje československých občanů k demokracii v roce 1968; 84 s.
- WP 99:9 B. Řeháková: Vnímané a spravedlivé nerovnosti: vývoj v devadesátých letech a další souvislosti; 46 s.
- WP 99:10 M. Kreidl, K. Plecitá: Rise and decline of right-wing extremism in the Czech Republic in the 1990s; 40 p.
- WP 99:11 M. Jeřábek (editor): Geografická analýza pohraničí České republiky; 184 s.
- SP 00:1 M. Lux: The housing policy changes and housing expenditures in the Czech Republic; 64 p.
- SP 00:2 K. Müller, V. Štědronský: Transformace a modernizace společnosti na příkladech vybraných institucí. První část případových studií: střední průmyslový podnik, softwarová firma, banka, různá zdravotnická zařízení, vysokoškolský institut, 116 s.
- SP 00:3 D. Hamplová: Náboženství a nadpřirozeno ve společnosti (mezinárodní srovnání na základě jednoho empirického výzkumu), 64 s.
- SP 00:4 M. Kreidl: What Makes Inequalities Legitimate? An Internal Comparison,

Náboženství a nadpřirozeno ve společnosti (mezinárodní srovnání na základě jednoho empirického výzkumu)

Dana Hamplová

Edice Sociological papers SP 00:3

Sociologický ústav AV ČR

Jilská 1, 110 00 Praha 1

Náklad 190 ks

1. vydání

Publikace neprošla jazykovou korekturou.

Prodej zajišťuje redakce Sociologického časopisu Klára Šáňová tel. 22 22 17 61 fax 22 22 01 43

e-mail: sreview@soc.cas.cz